# **2013 National Internet Contract**

# Communications Workers of America



# and

AT&T Services, Inc.



# **Benefit Related Telephone Numbers**

| AT&T Benefits Center                             |
|--|
| http://resources.hewitt.com.att                  |
| 877-722-0020                                     |
|  |
| AT&T Pension Service Center                      |
| www.netbenefits.fidelity.com                     |
| 800-416-2363                                     |
| (Hearing Impaired) 800-343-0860                  |
|  |
| AT&T Integrated Disability Service Center (IDSC) |
| 866-276-2278                                     |
|  |
| AT&T Tuition Aid Office                          |
| www.acclaris.net                                 |
| 866-918-9712                                     |
|  |
| Work and Family Funding (LifeCare)               |
| www.lifecare.com                                 |
| 800-873-4636                                     |
| TDD/TTY 800-873-1322                             |

# AT&T Services, Inc.

# And

# Communications Workers of America

# Table of Contents

| <u>Agreement</u> |   | <u>Page</u> |
|------------------|---|-------------|
|                  |   |             |
| Agreement.       |   | 1           |
| Article 1        | Recognition   | 1           |
| Article 2        | Company-Union Relations                                     | 2           |
| Article 3        | Union Security and Payroll Deductions                       | 5           |
| Article 4        | No Strike/No Lockout  | 7           |
| Article 5        | Bulletin Boards   | 8           |
| Article 6        | Nondiscrimination/Affirmative Action/Federal and State Laws | 9           |
| Article 7        | Classification of Employees                                 | 10          |
| Article 8        | Seniority   | 11          |
| Article 9        | Time Off  | 12          |
| Article 10       | Working Conditions  | 18          |
| Article 11       | Compensation  | 22          |
| Article 12       | Intentionally Left Blank                                    | 23          |
| Article 13       | Employee Discount Program                                   | 24          |
| Article 14       | Force Adjustment  | 25          |
| Article 15       | Benefit Plans   | 27          |
| Article 16       | Problem Resolution Process                                  | 28          |
| Article 17       | Conclusion  | 31          |
| Appendix A       | Wages   | 32          |

# AT&T Services, Inc.

# And

# Communications Workers of America

# Table of Contents

| <u> </u> | <u>Agreement</u>                                  | <u>Page</u> |
|----------|---|-------------|
|          | Memoranda Of Agreement                            | 36          |
|          | Memorandum Of Agreement Benefits                  | 37          |
|          | Neutrality And Card Check                         | 47          |
|          | Customer Assistant Pay Plan                       | 48          |
|          | Four-Ten Workweeks                                | 50          |
|          | National Transfer Plan (NTP)                      | 52          |
|          | Success Sharing Plan (SSP)                        | 60          |
|          | Wage Credit                                       | 63          |
|          | Personnel Records                                 | 64          |
|          | Strategic Alliance Committee                      | 65          |
|          | Pre-2013 Memoranda Of Agreements Extended         | 66          |
|          | CWA Nett Academy Training Program                 | 67          |
|          | SBC Internet Services - Subcontracting            | 68          |
|          | Subcontracting                                    | 69          |
|          | Uniform Services Leave Of Absence                 | 70          |
|          | Union Orientation                                 | 71          |
|          | Work/Family Funding                               | 72          |
|          | Working Relations Committee (WRC)                 | 73          |
|          | Addendum To The Working Relations Committee (WRC) | 74          |

#### **AGREEMENT**

This agreement is made and entered into as of July 14, 2013 by and between COMMUNICATIONS WORKERS OF AMERICA (hereinafter called the "Union") and AT&T Services, *Inc.* (hereinafter called the "Company"). *This agreement, like its predecessors will generally be referred to as the "National Internet Contract" ("NIC").* The Company and the Union agree as follows:

# ARTICLE 1 RECOGNITION

**Section 1.01** The Company hereby recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining representative for the employees having the job titles listed in Section 1.02 below **who are not represented by another union and are not in another CWA bargaining unit**.

## **Section 1.02** Applicable job titles:

Billing Coordinator

Circuit Coordinator

Connectivity Specialist I

Connectivity Specialist II

**Customer Assistant** 

Customer Billing Representative

Dispatcher

Internet Assistant

NCG Representative

Network Specialist

Network Technician

Provisioning Administrator I

Provisioning Administrator II

Provisioning Administrator III

Support Administrator I

Support Administrator II

Surveillance Administrator

Surveillance Technician

Technical Support Representative I

Technical Support Representative II

Video Site Operations Technician

**Section 1.03** The Company recognizes the Union as having sole power to execute agreements with the Company in regard to wages, hours of employment and other conditions of employment affecting the represented employees described above.

#### **COMPANY-UNION RELATIONS**

**Section 2.01** The Company and the Union recognize that it is in the best interest of both parties, the employees, the customers of the Company and the public that all dealings between them continue to be characterized by mutual responsibility and respect. To ensure that this relationship continues and improves the Company and the Union and their respective representatives at all levels will apply the terms of this Contract fairly in accord with its intent and meaning and consistent with the Union's status as the exclusive bargaining representative of all employees covered by this Contract.

**Section 2.02** The Union agrees to furnish the Company with a list of the names of authorized Union representatives and their Union titles and provide updates to the list as changes are made.

#### Section 2.03 Unpaid Union Time

Union representatives shall be excused from their work assignments without pay to perform Union activities subject to the following:

- A. The Union recognizes that service requirements, as determined by the Company, must be taken into consideration in excusing Union representatives from work to perform Union activities.
- B. Except for unusual circumstances, Union representatives shall give at least one (1) week notice, *if possible*, prior to the requested time off for Union activities.
- C. Time off for Union activities will be limited to three hundred (300) hours per calendar year, per Union representative, except that up to ten (10) Union representatives may have time off for Union activities limited to 600 hours per calendar year, and up to five (5) representatives may have time for union activities limited to eight hundred (800) hours per calendar year. Time off to engage in formal negotiations for subsequent collective bargaining agreements shall not be included in determining the amount of time off for the purpose of this section. However, those identified by the Union may be granted additional time upon approval at the Company bargaining level.
- D. Time off for Union activities shall not be deducted from the employee's seniority.

## Section 2.04 Paid Union Time

If attendance at any meeting or the performance of any Union activity is at the Company's request, the time involved shall be excused with pay at the straight time rate, subject to the following provisions:

- A. Pay shall be allowed only if the employee has been excused from duty in advance by the employee's supervisor to attend the meeting or perform the Union activity.
- B. The meeting pertains to matters relating to employees of the Company represented by the Communications Workers of America.

- C. Paid time is limited to the actual meeting time, and will be paid at the straight time, not to exceed eight (8) hours of pay.
- D. Under no circumstance, will an overtime rate be paid to employees as a result of attending a meeting with management or performing Union activities under this Section.
- E. The Company will compensate four (4) authorized representatives of the Union, who are active employees covered by this Contract, for attending meetings with Management for the purpose of negotiating a written Contract during triennial bargaining. This compensation will be at the employee's basic straight time wage rate for scheduled workdays only and will not include any differential payments. The total days paid by the Company for each employee will not exceed fifteen (15). The expenses of all Union representatives will be borne by the Union.

## Section 2.05 Union Activities On The Company's Premises

- A. Authorized representatives of the Union may be granted access to the Company's premises where employees covered by this contract are located upon application to the appropriate Company representative, subject to the Company's practices and the requirements of Government regulations.
- B. The Union, or employees acting as its officers or agents, may conduct Union activities and distribute Union literature, on Company premises with notification to the appropriate Company Representative. Activities shall only be permitted on Company premises when both the employees performing the activity and the employees to whom the activity is directed are on non-work time (such as lunch periods, rest periods and before or after an employee's work time). Distribution of Union literature may take place only in areas where work is not performed and on the employee's non-work time. Union literature shall not contain anything controversial or anything derogatory to the Company or any of its employees. Should the Union distribute any Union literature that, in the judgment of the Company, is at variance with the spirit and intent of this Section, such literature shall be immediately collected by the Union upon notification by the Company.
- C. Union activities involving the solicitation of members on the Company's premises shall be carried on only in accordance with the following:
  - 1. Solicitation of employees shall only be made during periods when neither the Union representatives nor the employees being solicited are on Company time, excluding paid rest periods and lunch periods.
  - 2. Such solicitation shall not be carried on in space where the Company's operations or administrative work is being performed.
  - 3. Such solicitation shall be limited to small groups of employees (not to exceed four (4)), unless authorization for a larger group is obtained in advance from the appropriate Company representative.

4. Such solicitation shall not interfere with the operations of the Company or the use of the space for the purposes for which the space was intended.

#### UNION SECURITY AND PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS OF UNION DUES

**Section 3.01** Employees shall, as a condition of employment, pay or tender to the Union amounts equal to the periodic dues applicable to members within thirty (30) calendar days after they enter the bargaining unit.

**Section 3.02** The condition of employment specified above shall not apply during periods of formal separation from the bargaining unit by any such employee but shall reapply to such employee on the thirtieth (30th) calendar day following the employee's return to the bargaining unit. The term formal separation includes transfers and assignments out of the bargaining unit, removal from the payroll of the Company and leaves of absence of more than thirty (30) calendar days duration.

**Section 3.03** Section 3.01 and 3.02 above shall apply in all states allowed by law on the effective date of this contract. If during the term of this Contract the Union shall become duly authorized under the laws of another state to enter into this type of union security agreement, the effective date of this Section as to employees in that state shall be thirty (30) calendar days after the Company receives proper written evidence from the Union that it is fully qualified to enter into such an agreement in that state.

Section 3.04 The Company agrees to collect Union dues monthly and on a designated pay period through payroll deduction from the employee's pay check, upon receipt of a written authorization form signed by the employee and delivered to the Company. This authorization shall continue in effect until cancelled, by written notice and sent by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested, to the Company and postmarked during the fourteen (14) day period prior to the termination date of the current or any subsequent contract.

**Section 3.05** Dues or their equivalent deductions shall be in an amount, which is provided to the Company in writing by the Union as being the regular monthly membership dues.

**Section 3.06** The Company agrees to remit the amount of Union dues deducted to the designated representative of the Union on a monthly basis, along with a list of the names of those employees represented by the Union and the amount of dues deducted. The content and form of other employee information to be furnished to the Union shall be as agreed upon by the parties from time to time.

**Section 3.07** The Company assumes no responsibility to the employee or the Union for any failure to make or any errors made in making such deductions, but will make efforts, as it considers appropriate, to correct any errors or omissions.

**Section 3.08** It is agreed that the payroll deduction of Union dues shall be in lieu of the Union's collection of dues, assessments and contributions on the Company's premises where work operations are being performed and while Union representatives and/or the employees involved are on Company time.

**Section 3.09** The Union shall indemnify and hold the Company harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits, or other forms of liability that may arise out of or by reason of action taken or not taken by the Company for the purpose of complying with the provisions of this Article, or in reliance on any dues deduction card furnished under the provisions of this Article or on any certification by the Union.

# ARTICLE 4 NO STRIKE/NO LOCKOUT

**Section 4.01** During the life of this agreement, the Union agrees that it will not call, encourage or condone any strike, slow down or work stoppage against the Company.

**Section 4.02** The Company agrees that there will be no lockout of employees *in this bargaining unit* during the duration of this agreement.

**Section 4.03** The Company and the Union agree that any work stoppage or delay and/or failure to reach a new collective bargaining agreement *in this bargaining unit* will not result in a work stoppage *in any other bargaining unit with employees of an AT&T company* or in any way impact the other collective bargaining agreements and/or relationships between the Union and any other AT&T company.

The Company and the Union further agree that any work stoppage or delay and/or failure to reach a new collective bargaining agreement *for* any other AT&T *bargaining unit* will not result in a work stoppage between the Union and the Company *for this unit* or in any way impact the collective bargaining agreement and/or relationship between the Union and the Company.

**Section 4.04** In the event of a work stoppage in any **other** AT&T **bargaining unit** that is an occupant in the same building as **this bargaining unit**, the Company and the Union agree that a separate entrance will be established for the exclusive use of the employees **in this bargaining unit**.

#### **BULLETIN BOARDS**

**Section 5.01** Upon written request from the Union, the Company agrees to install or move bulletin boards for the exclusive use of the Union. The number and location of the bulletin boards shall be determined jointly by the Company and the Union, with due regard to visibility and accessibility to employees.

Section 5.02 Unless agreed upon in advance by the Company, the Union agrees not to post Union material any place on the Company's premises other than on Union bulletin boards. Material posted on bulletin boards shall not contain anything controversial or anything derogatory to the Company or any of its employees. The Union assumes responsibility for compliance with the provisions contained herein. Should the Union post material that, in the judgment of the Company, is at variance with the spirit and intent of this section, such material shall be immediately removed by the Union upon notification by the Company.

**Section 5.03** If the Union violates any provision of this Article, the Company, after giving due notice of such violation, may deny the right of the Union to use any or all bulletin boards on the Company's premises and may remove any or all bulletin boards.

# NONDISCRIMINATION AFFIRMATIVE ACTION FEDERAL AND STATE LAWS

**Section 6.01** In a desire to restate their respective positions, neither the Company nor the Union shall unlawfully discriminate against any employee because of such employee's race, color, religion, sex, age, national origin, marital status, sexual orientation, or because the person is a qualified individual with a disability as defined by the Americans With Disabilities Act (ADA), a disabled veteran, or a veteran of the Vietnam era.

**Section 6.02** In the event that any Federal or State law, regulation, governmental order, or the final decision of any court or board of competent jurisdiction affects any one or more provisions of this contract, the provision or provisions so affected shall be made to comply with the requirements of such law, regulation, governmental order, or decision for the localities within the jurisdiction, and otherwise the contract shall continue in full force and effect.

Section 6.03 The Company and the Union recognize that potential conflicts may arise between obligations under the ADA and the terms of the Contract. In order to minimize disputes due to any such potential conflicts and to ensure timely resolution, the parties agree that all issues regarding actions which the Company believes to be consistent with the ADA and the Union believes to be in conflict with the Contract, will be referred to and addressed by the Human Resources Director, Human Resources Manager and one (1) Union representative (the "ADA Committee").

- A. The ADA Committee is empowered to resolve any issues or problems regarding a potential conflict between obligations under the ADA and the terms of this Contract.
- B. Agreements made by the ADA Committee will not prejudice the position of either party and will not be cited in any other proceeding. Such agreements will not be subject to the grievance and arbitration process.
- C. Unresolved issues or problems regarding potential conflicts will not delay or defer the Company's actions. If the ADA Committee is unable to resolve a dispute, the issue(s) regarding appropriate actions under the ADA and the Contract may then be addressed under the arbitration provisions of the Contract. To ensure timely resolution of such disputes, the grievance procedure shall be bypassed and the matter submitted directly to arbitration.
- D. The Union representative participating in the ADA Committee, if an employee of the Company, will be paid for attending ADA Committee meetings in accordance with Article 2, Section 2.04.

#### **CLASSIFICATION OF EMPLOYEES**

**Section 7.01** For the purposes of this agreement, all employees hired after the effective date of this agreement, unless otherwise specified by management, will be probationary. Employees will remain probationary for twelve (12) months. Probationary employees may be terminated at any time for any reason during the twelve (12) month period.

#### Section 7.02 Part-time

Part-time employees are employees who are normally scheduled to work less hours per average month than a comparable full-time employee.

# ARTICLE 8 SENIORITY

Section 8.01 Seniority as used in this agreement shall be determined by Net Credited Service (NCS) with the Company. Net credited service shall mean "term of employment" as set forth in the applicable pension plan for the employee(s) covered by this Agreement.

**Section 8.02** If more than one (1) employee has the same Seniority date, the employee whose last four (4) Social Security Number digits comprise the larger number will be treated as if he/she were more senior. If two (2) employees with the same NCS date, also have the same last four (4) Social Security Number digits, revert to the middle two (2) digits of the Social Security Number to determine the most senior employee, with the higher number treated as most senior.

# ARTICLE 9 TIME OFF

### Section 9.01 Paid Holidays

Seven (7) paid holidays shall be observed as follows:

New Year's Day

Memorial Day

Independence Day

Labor Day

Thanksgiving Day

Day After Thanksgiving

Christmas Day

Holidays that fall on a Sunday will be observed on the following Monday. When a holiday falls on a Saturday, and an employee is not scheduled to work, the employee may choose an extra day's pay or request an additional Personal Day Off. When the Holiday falls on a Saturday and the employee is scheduled to work, Section 9.02, Working On a Holiday will apply.

## Section 9.02 Working On A Holiday

Employees who work on a holiday, will not be given a day off to be taken at a later date. Employees who work on a holiday will be paid eight (8) hours at straight time for the holiday and at time and one half (1 ½) for each hour worked on the holiday.

#### Section 9.03 Holidays During A Vacation Week

When a holiday falls during a week in which an employee is on vacation, the day will be treated as a holiday, not as a day of vacation.

(Until December 31, 2013 the Paid Time Off Article will read as it does in the 2010 Agreement; thereafter the following changes will apply)

#### Section 9.04 Vacation Year

The vacation year is defined as a period of time beginning December 31<sup>st</sup> and ending on December 30<sup>th</sup> of the following year. Employees must be active on the payroll (not on a leave of absence or on disability) and must physically report to work for at least one (1) day in the vacation year to be eligible *for Personal Days off and to be eligible to accrue vacation*.

However, an employee may *take* vacation which *(s)he will* otherwise *accrue* in a vacation year without performing any work for the Company in that year provided they are not on a leave of absence or disability and such vacation is contiguous to and continues with their vacation for the preceding year; or such vacation begins during the first seven (7) days of the vacation year.

#### Section 9.05 Vacation Eligibility

Employees shall be eligible *to accrue annual* vacation, based on their Net Credited Service (NCS) with the Company, as follows:

- A. One (1) week of vacation upon completion of six (6) months of service.
- B. Two (2) weeks of vacation upon completion of twelve (12) months of service. This provision cannot be combined with the above to result in more than two (2) weeks of vacation entitlement in the same vacation year.
- C. Three (3) weeks of vacation to any employee who could complete seven (7) years of service or more but less than fifteen (15) years of service within the vacation year.
- D. Four (4) weeks of vacation to any employee who could complete fifteen (15) years of service or more but less than twenty-five (25) years of service within the vacation year.
- E. Five (5) weeks of vacation to any employee who could complete twenty-five (25) years of service or more within the vacation year.

NOTE: After employees reach their initial six (6) months of net credited service, vacation days are accrued proportionately during the calendar year.

# Section 9.06 Carry-over Vacation

All employees are encouraged to take all of their vacation time during the vacation year. However, a maximum of one (1) week of vacation may be **scheduled** in **accordance** with **Section 9.08.** A vacation week that is carried over must be taken by April 30<sup>th</sup>.

The Company may at its discretion place employees on vacation and require them to take vacation at a specified time. The number of weeks management may place employees on vacation is limited to not more than one (1) week in a vacation year. Should the need to place employees on vacation occur, the Company will provide thirty (30) days notice to the affected employees.

# Section 9.07 Payments in Lieu of Vacation

- (a) In the event of an employee's resignation or other termination of employment, other than termination for misconduct, before using all the vacation which the employee is eligible to accrue under Section 9.05 (Vacation Eligibility), an amount equivalent to such unused accrued vacation shall be paid to the employee or his or her beneficiary or estate. In the event of an employee's termination for misconduct, the employee waives and forfeits any right (s)he may have to receive pay for vacation accrued at the time of termination including any rights under California Labor Code Section 227.3 or any similar law in another state.
- (b) To determine the number of "accrued" current year vacation hours for employees who have completed at least six (6) months of service and who are eligible as noted in Section 9.05 (Vacation Eligibility), see the chart below:

| Month     | Annual Eligible Vacation Hours                  |            |             |             |             |
|-----------|---|------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| Employee  |   |            |             |             |             |
| Leaves    | 5 Days or                                       | 10 Days or | 15 Days or  | 20 Days or  | 25 Days or  |
| Company   | 1 Week  | 2 Weeks    | 3 Weeks     | 4 Weeks     | 5 Weeks     |
| or        | (40 Hours)                                      | (80 Hours) | (120 Hours) | (160 Hours) | (200 Hours) |
| (Credited |   |            | l .         | <u> </u>    |             |
| Months)   | Number of "Accrued" Current Year Vacation Hours |            |             |             |             |
| Jan. (1)  | 3   | 7          | 10          | 13          | 17          |
| Feb. (2)  | 7   | 13         | 20          | 27          | 33          |
| Mar. (3)  | 10  | 20         | 30          | 40          | 50          |
| Apr. (4)  | 13  | 27         | 40          | 53          | 67          |
| May (5)   | 17  | 33         | 50          | 67          | 83          |
| Jun. (6)  | 20  | 40         | 60          | 80          | 100         |
| Jul. (7)  | 23  | 47         | 70          | 93          | 117         |
| Aug. (8)  | 27  | 53         | 80          | 107         | 133         |
| Sep. (9)  | 30  | 60         | 90          | 120         | 150         |
| Oct. (10) | 33  | 67         | 100         | 133         | 167         |
| Nov. (11) | 37  | 73         | 110         | 147         | 183         |
| Dec. (12) | 40  | 80         | 120         | 160         | 200         |

(c) In the event of an employee's death, retirement, or layoff before using all the vacation which the employee is eligible to receive under Paragraph 9.05 (Vacation Eligibility), an amount equivalent to such unused vacation, as though it was granted based on the number of years net credit service and not based on the accrual language, shall be paid to his or her beneficiary or estate.

#### Section 9.08 Vacation Selection

Employees may select their vacation in full weeks and on a day-at-a-time basis during the vacation selection process. Vacations shall be selected in a work group as determined by the Company, based on seniority. The Company shall determine periods available for selection and the number of employees allowed off on vacation. The Company may in its discretion allow employees within a work group to take one (1) week of vacation in four (4) hour increments.

# Section 9.09 Personal Days Off

Employees are allowed flexibility through the use of Personal Days Off to be off work with pay, subject to approval by management. Such time will be approved to the extent practicable consistent with force requirements.

Each employee who has completed six (6) months of service will be eligible for seven (7) paid Personal Days Off each vacation year.

The Company may at its discretion place employees on Personal Days Off and require them to take Personal Days Off at a specified time. The number of Personal Days Off that management may place employees on, is limited to not more than two (2) in each vacation year. Should the need to place employees on a Personal Day Off occur, the Company will provide thirty (30) days notice to the affected employees.

#### Section 9.10 Carry-Over Of Personal Days Off

All employees are encouraged to take all of their Personal Days Off during the vacation year. However, Personal Days Off may be carried over into the next vacation year. Personal Days Off that are carried over must be taken by April 30th.

#### Section 9.11 Selection Of Personal Days Off

All Personal Days Off shall be selected based on seniority within a workgroup as determined by the Company. Employees may be permitted to take all of their Personal Days Off in two (2) hour increments. *Three (3) Personal Days Off may be taken in one (1) hour increments.* The Company shall determine periods available for selection and the number of employees allowed off on Personal Days Off.

### Section 9.12 Sequence Of Time Off

All time off earned in the previous vacation year, must be taken before any time off in the current vacation year can be taken.

### **Section 9.13 Civic Duty**

Employees must give their supervisor advance notice when they are requested to appear for jury duty. Time off to comply with a summons for obligatory jury duty will be paid subject to court verification.

The Company will grant unpaid time off for other court ordered processes. For example, an employee who is subpoenaed as a witness, acts as a voluntary witness (unless the employee has been directed by the Company to appear as a witness), attends a child custody court proceeding, appears for a traffic citation, or serves on voluntary jury duty, such as serving on certain grand juries and time to serve is made available, will be granted excused unpaid time off. Employees are expected to notify their supervisors as soon as possible of the need for time off to comply with any court order.

# Section 9.14 Death In An Employee's Immediate Family/Household

Employees will be granted up to three (3) paid days of excused time off due to a death in the employee's immediate family. Immediate family includes the employee's parents, stepparents, adoptive parents, children, stepchildren, adoptive children, brothers, stepbrothers, sisters, stepsisters, husband or wife (including legally recognized partner), grandparents, grandchildren, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, or other persons living in the same household. If more time off is needed, an employee may request vacation time or unpaid time off, all of which is dependent on the needs of the business. In all cases, supervisory approval is required. Subject to Management's discretion, the Company may grant unpaid excused time necessary to an employee who requests an absence to attend the funeral of an aunt, uncle, niece, nephew.

#### Section 9.15 Absence

Employees having one (1) or more years of NCS shall be paid at the basic wage rate for illness absences on scheduled workdays, up to a maximum of forty (40) paid illness absence hours per calendar year. Employees having seven (7) or more years of NCS shall be paid at the basic wage rate for illness absences on scheduled workdays, up to a maximum forty-eight (48) paid illness absence hours per calendar year. Employees must notify their supervisor before their scheduled start time that they will be absent from work due to illness. Employees who report to work and subsequently become ill must notify their supervisor prior to leaving work and, in such cases, will be paid for the remainder of the day if paid time as described above is available.

#### Section 9.16 Excused Time Required By Law

Employees will be granted other excused time off (paid or unpaid) as required by applicable State and/or Federal laws.

# Section 9.17 Time Off For Part-Time Employees

All paid time off described in Article 9 will be prorated for part-time employees based on actual hours worked during the prior calendar quarter. Proration for newly hired part-time employees will be based on their normally scheduled hours until the employee has worked for a full calendar quarter.

#### **WORKING CONDITIONS**

#### Section 10.01 Work Schedules

The Company will determine and post the work schedules. Insofar as the needs of the business and the abilities of the employees permit, Net Credited Service will be the deciding factor when assigning work schedules. Determination of the "needs of the business and the abilities of the employees" rests solely with management. Employee's scheduled work hours may start at any time of the day, on any day of the week and may be spread over any six (6) days of the week. Work schedules will be posted for a minimum period of one (1) week and are subject to change, with forty-eight (48) hours notice to the employee. However, work schedules will not be posted for employees who normally work the same hours Monday through Friday.

## Section 10.02 Split Work Days

The Company may schedule employees to work a split workday. A split workday is a divided workday, with hours off in between.

### Section 10.03 Change Of Hours

If an employee is notified less than *eighteen (18)* hours before the originally scheduled start time of a change in work hours, the affected employee will receive two (2) hours of pay at the straight time rate.

### Section 10.04 Cancellation Of Hours

- A. If an employee is notified less than *eighteen (18)* hours before the originally scheduled start time that the scheduled hours are canceled, the affected employee will receive two (2) hours of pay at the straight time rate.
- B. If an employee reports to work and his/her hours are canceled for the remainder of the day, the employee will receive four (4) hours of pay at the straight time rate or pay for the actual hours worked, whichever is greater.

#### Section 10.05 Overtime

Employees may be required to work overtime subject to the needs of the business. Employees scheduled to work overtime will be paid in accordance with applicable Federal and/or State Laws.

#### Section 10.06 Shift Differentials

Employees who are scheduled to work an evening or night assignment in which more than fifty (50) percent of the time falls between the hours of 8:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m., shall receive a daily premium payment of ten (10) percent of their base wages for each day worked.

Shift differentials will be included in the employee's rate of pay for purposes of computing payments during periods of vacation and holidays, if the following conditions are met:

An employee works one (1) full work week of evening or night assignments before his/her vacation or holiday and is scheduled to work one (1) full work week of evening or night assignments, following his/her vacation or holiday.

# Section 10.07 Sunday Premium Payments

Employees who work on a Sunday shall receive the rate of one and one-half (1-1/2) times the employee's base wages, up to a maximum of eight (8) hours per day. Employees who are excused from work with pay during scheduled hours on Sunday shall be paid at straight time for the excused absence.

#### Section 10.08 Meal Periods

Unpaid meal periods will normally be scheduled for thirty (30), forty-five (45) or sixty (60) minutes, as determined by the Company.

#### Section 10.09 Rest Periods

Rest periods will be assigned in accordance with State and/or Federal law; however, they will be fifteen (15) minutes in length.

#### Section 10.10 Relief Differential

Employees will be paid a differential of eight dollars (\$8.00) when in addition to their normal duties they relieve or assist a manager for four (4) hours or more. Relief Differential assignments specifically exclude administering discipline to other employees.

### Section 10.11 Working In A Different Title

The assignment of a particular title to an employee does not mean that the employee shall perform only the kind of work coming under his/her title classification, or that certain kinds of work shall be performed exclusively by certain classifications of employees.

# Section 10.12 Temporary Assignment To a Higher Job Classification

An employee temporarily assigned by management to perform the duties of a job title with a higher top wage rate shall receive a classification differential for each day the employee performs the full scope of duties of such job title for three (3) or more hours. Such daily classification differential shall be one-fifth (1/5) of the promotional increase which would apply if the assignment in the higher classification were on a permanent rather than a temporary basis.

#### Section 10.13 Travel and Temporary Work Locations

- A. The Company will either furnish all means of transportation or specify what transportation shall be used for travel on Company business.
- B. Employees who agree to use their personal vehicles for Company business will be reimbursed at the then current IRS reimbursement rate for mileage.
- C. Employees may be assigned to work at a temporary work location. When employees are assigned to work at a temporary work location, the employee will be reimbursed for travel time and transportation expenses to and from the temporary work location in excess of that required for the employee's normal commute.
- D. Transportation expenses include, but are not limited to, mileage, bridge toll, parking, airfare, and bus fare.

## Section 10.14 Overnight Trips

If the Company determines that overnight travel is required, the employee will, *unless otherwise provided below*, be reimbursed for expenses which are supported by receipts as follows:

- A. Transportation expenses as described in Section 10.13; payment for transportation expenses which can reasonably be charged or pre-paid by the Company such as airline tickets and rental cars should be charged or pre-paid.
- B. Lodging *Expenses*, approved in advance by the Company; *payment of lodging which can reasonably be charged or pre-paid by the Company should be charged or pre-paid.*
- C. Meals, not to exceed thirty five dollars (\$35) per day.

### Section 10.15 Changes to Job Titles

- A. Whenever the Company determines it is appropriate to create a new job title or change a job title in the bargaining unit, it shall give advance notice to the Union. The Union may initiate negotiations over wage schedules regarding new job titles.
- B. Whenever, during the life of the Contract, the Company determines it appropriate to create a new job title in the bargaining unit, it shall proceed as follows:
  - The Company will give advance notice to the Union in writing of such new job title and provisional wage schedule. Notification will include information about the new or changed job title and the assigned provisional wage schedule. Upon such notification, the Company may proceed to staff such position within the provisional wage schedule.
  - 2. The Company agrees to meet with the Union, upon the Union's request, to discuss all aspects, which led to the Company's decision to create the new job title and the assigned provisional wage schedule.
  - 3. The Company will conduct a follow-up review to assess whether the provisional wage schedule remains appropriate. The follow-up review will occur no less than six (6) months after staffing. After the Company's follow-up review is completed, the Company will notify the Union in writing. The notification will include information regarding the wage schedule to which the title will be assigned. If the wage schedule is different than the provisional wage schedule, employees will be placed into the same wage schedule step as they were on the provisional wage schedule. Time spent in the provisional wage schedule will be counted toward any progression increases.

- C. Within thirty (30) days from the Union's receipt of the notice referred to in Section 10.15(B)(3), the Union shall have the right to initiate negotiations concerning the wage schedule established by the Company.
- D. The parties agree that they shall negotiate for a period of no more than sixty (60) calendar days from the date such negotiations commenced. If no agreement is reached within the sixty (60) calendar days, the Union may elect to submit the issue to a Neutral Third Party for resolution. The Union will notify the Company in writing of its intent to submit the issue to a Neutral Third Party within thirty (30) calendar days from the conclusion of the negotiations. If the Company does not receive written notification within the thirty (30) calendar day period referred to above, the matter shall be considered settled in the Company's favor.
- E. All the time limits in Section 10.15 may be extended by mutual agreement.
- F. If the parties reach an agreement, such agreement on the wage schedule shall be applied retroactively to the day of establishment of the new job title and wage schedule.
- G. The Neutral Third Party referred to above shall be selected from the panel of arbitrators referred to in Section 16.13 of this agreement.
  - 1. The Neutral Third Party will render a written decision within fifteen (15) working days after the hearing.
  - 2. The Neutral Third Party is empowered to decide only whether the wage schedule assigned by the Company or the wage schedule requested by the Union is the appropriate schedule.
  - 3. The Neutral Third Party shall have no authority to add to, subtract from, or modify any provisions of this Agreement.
  - 4. The Neutral Third Party's decision shall be applied retroactively to the day of the establishment of the new job title and wage schedule.
- H. The procedures set forth in Section 10.15 shall be the exclusive means by which the Union may dispute the wage schedule set by the Company.

#### COMPENSATION

## Section 11.01 Eligibility

All employees who are active on the payroll (not on disability or a leave of absence) on the effective date of a lump sum, general increase, or progression increase will be eligible for the increase.

Employees, who on the effective date of the wage increase and/or lump sum payment, are on disability or a leave of absence, if otherwise eligible, will receive a wage increase and/or lump sum payment effective on their return to work date.

Lump sum payments will be prorated for disability and leave of absence.

Section 11.02 Wages

General Increases, Lump Sums, and Wage Schedules are located in Appendix A.

| Job Title                           | Wage Schedule |
|-------------------------------------|---------------|
| Internet Assistant                  | 2             |
| Customer Assistant                  | 3             |
| Dispatcher                          | 4             |
| Surveillance Administrator          | 4             |
| Billing Coordinator                 | 5             |
| Customer Billing Representative     | 5             |
| Support Administrator I             | 7             |
| Provisioning Administrator I        | 7             |
| Provisioning Administrator II       | 10            |
| Technical Support Representative I  | 9             |
| Technical Support Representative II | 11            |
| Network Technician                  | 13            |
| Support Administrator II            | 13            |
| Surveillance Technician             | 13            |
| NCG Representative                  | 15            |
| Provisioning Administrator III      | 16            |
| Connectivity Specialist I           | 18            |
| Circuit Coordinator                 | 20            |
| Connectivity Specialist II          | 22            |
| Network Specialist                  | 22            |
| Video Site Operations Technician    | 16            |

Employees will be paid on a bi-weekly basis. Payment of wages for each two-week period will be made no later than the Friday following the end of the pay-period.

#### Section 11.03 Additional Cash Awards

The Company may provide employees with additional cash awards.

The selection of employees and the amounts of the cash awards will be made at the discretion of management.

# ARTICLE 12 This Page Intentionally Left Blank

# **EMPLOYEE DISCOUNT PROGRAM**

## Section 13.01

The AT&T@Home Employee Discount Program will be offered to all eligible employees for their personal use. This program consists of a package of AT&T products and services available at discounted prices. The Company reserves the right to change, amend or cancel this program and/or any parts or terms thereof at its sole discretion.

#### FORCE ADJUSTMENT

#### Section 14.01 Transfers

The Company may in its discretion hire employees off the street to fill vacancies. However, if the Company determines that a vacancy is to be filled from within the Bargaining Unit, it will post a notice of the vacancy *using the internal online post and bid process*. Employees with at least eighteen (18) months of time in title, unless waived by the Company, and who have satisfactory attendance and work performance may apply for the vacancy.

In deciding who will be selected for a vacancy, the Company will determine which employee is most qualified to fill the position. The Company will consider an employee's qualifications and where, in the judgment of the Company are equal, it will use seniority. The Company may elect to retreat an employee within the first nine (9) months from the date the employee accepted the position.

When an employee transfers to a higher or a lower wage schedule the employee will move to the same wage schedule step on the new wage schedule that the employee was at on the old wage schedule. In addition, the employee's time spent, months and days, at the step on the old wage schedule will count towards the time required for the employee to progress to the next higher step on the new wage schedule.

#### Section 14.02 Relocation Of Work

When **the Company** relocates **work**, the Company may if it deems appropriate, offer the affected employees the opportunity to follow their work to the new location. Employees who follow their work to the new location will be considered as employee initiated transfers **and may be offered a relocation allowance.** 

## Section 14.03 Force Adjustment

Whenever force conditions as determined by the Company are considered to warrant a surplus and the possible layoff of employees, the Company shall notify the Union in writing, and meet with the Union to obtain input on its proposed layoff process, prior to notifying the affected employees. Employees will be laid off in a process determined by the Company. The surplus employees designated for layoff will be notified a minimum of four (4) weeks prior to the layoff date, unless otherwise provided by law. In order to relieve a surplus the Company may, in a process determined by the Company, offer employees the opportunity to voluntarily resign and receive a severance payment as provided in Section 14.04.

## Section 14.04 Layoff Allowance

Employees who are laid off will be paid a layoff allowance based on their seniority and their base weekly wage rate in effect at the time of the layoff, in accordance with the following:

| LENGTH OF SERVICE | LAYOFF ALLOWANCE |
|-------------------|------------------|
| 0 - 12 Months     | 1 Week of pay    |
| 13 - 24 Months    | 2 Weeks of pay   |
| 25 - 47 Months    | 3 Weeks of pay   |
| 48 - 59 Months    | 4 Weeks of pay   |
| 60 - 71 Months    | 6 Weeks of pay   |
| 72 – 83 Months    | 8 Weeks of pay   |
| 84 Months or More | 10 Weeks of pay  |

Note: Part-time employees will receive a prorated amount based on the rules identified in Section 9.17.

# Section 14.05 Priority Rehire

Employees who are laid off with satisfactory attendance and work performance and who apply for re-employment in the same position that they were laid off from, will receive priority consideration for re-hire over new applicants for twelve (12) months from his/her layoff date.

#### **BENEFIT PLANS**

**Section 15.01** In the event, during the life of this contract, the Company desires to make any change to the Benefit Plans which would affect the benefits of employees within the bargaining unit, it will, before making any such change, notify the Union and afford the Union a period of sixty (60) calendar days for bargaining, provided, however, that no change may be made in the Plans which would reduce or diminish the benefits provided thereunder, as they may apply to employees within the bargaining unit, without consent of the Union.

Section 15.02 Any claim that section 15.01 has been violated may be presented as a grievance and, if not resolved by the parties under their Problem Resolution Process, may be submitted to arbitration pursuant to provisions of Article 16. Any decision or action of the Company shall be controlling unless shown to have been discriminatory or in bad faith, and only the question of discrimination or bad faith shall be subject to the grievance procedure and arbitration. However, nothing in this contract shall be construed to subject the Plans or their administration to the grievance or arbitration procedures.

**Section 15.03** The sole remedy for issues with respect to questions of whether benefits are due to covered employees, including the amount of any benefits due, is the claim and appeal process as defined in each of the Benefit Plans.

**Section 15.04** The agreements between the Company and the Union regarding benefit plans establish the benefits that the Company will provide to employees in the bargaining unit, but are not intended to be plans or plan documents under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA).

#### PROBLEM RESOLUTION PROCESS

**Section 16.01** To the extent practicable, prior to any operational changes in a work location or work area which affect the working conditions of employees, the manager will communicate these changes to the appropriate Union representative in advance of any changes and solicit input from the Union representative.

**Section 16.02** All issues or prospective grievances may be taken up informally with the appropriate manager in an effort to resolve the matter. In no case will such an informal attempt to resolve an issue or grievance result in a modification of the time limits, for filing a formal grievance.

**Section 16.03** The Company recognizes the right of the Union to investigate the circumstances surrounding any grievance and agrees to cooperate with the Union in any such investigation. Pending final resolution of the grievance, the Company shall not deal directly with the employee on any grievance already filed by the Union, without Union concurrence, but shall deal directly with the Union representative.

#### Section 16.04 Grievances

It remains the mutual goal of the Company and Union to resolve all issues and grievances at the lowest possible level. Any employee complaint not resolved under Section 16.02 above and which is reduced to writing, setting forth specifically the substance of the grievance and the specific provision or provisions of the Agreement allegedly violated, if any, delivered by a Union representative in accordance with Section 16.05 below within *forty-five* (45) calendar days of the action complained of, except for termination which shall be filed within thirty (30) calendar days of the action complained of, shall be considered and handled as a formal grievance. The Company will provide the Local Union with information requested in writing relevant to the grievance within fourteen (14) calendar days following the presentation of the grievance. For any deadline under this Article, the date to determine compliance with a deadline shall be the date of either the postmark on the envelope or on the facsimile receipt containing the communication.

**Section 16.05** The formal grievance procedure shall consist of two successive steps. Notice of grievance and appeals of decision shall be forwarded in accordance with the following:

- A. Step 1: The **Director or his/her designee** shall meet with the Union as soon as practicable and offer a decision on the grievance in writing within fourteen (14) calendar days after completing the meeting(s) unless mutually agreed otherwise in writing by the parties.
- B. Step 2: If the decision of the Company in Step 1 is unsatisfactory to the Union, the grievance may be appealed within fifteen (15) calendar days after a decision has been rendered at the first step. The designated Company representative shall meet with the Union representative as soon as practicable and offer a decision in writing on the grievance within fourteen (14) calendar days after completion of the meeting(s) unless mutually agreed otherwise in writing by the parties.
- C. For all formal grievances, the designated Company representative shall, within fourteen (14) calendar days of receipt of a written notice of a grievance or a

grievance appeal, contact the Union representative to schedule a mutually agreeable meeting date and location. Upon mutual agreement, the grievance may be conducted by telephone. The designated Company representative will provide a decision in writing within fourteen (14) calendar days after completion of the meeting(s), unless mutually agreed otherwise by the parties.

- **D**. At either step of the grievance procedure described above, up to two (2) employees of the Company will suffer no loss in base pay for time consumed in traveling to and from grievance meetings and in presenting grievances under this section.
- E. The Company and the Union desire to process grievances in an expeditious manner. Accordingly neither party will recess a grievance at Step 2 in excess of sixty (60) calendar days, unless otherwise agreed. If the grievance meeting is not reconvened within sixty (60) calendar days from the initial recess date, the grievance shall be considered denied. The Union may then appeal the grievance in accordance with the time limits set forth herein.

**Section 16.06** A decision at Step 2 of the formal grievance procedure as set forth above shall be deemed full completion of the formal grievance procedure, effective either on the date of the Company's decision or the date the decision is deemed denied.

**Section 16.07** Grievances may be presented by the Union during working hours. The Company shall not pay for time spent by the Union preparing grievances during working hours.

**Section 16.08** Every effort should be made to conduct grievance meetings in person, however the Company and the Union may mutually agree that a grievance meeting may be conducted via telephone or video conference. Grievance meetings shall be held at a mutually agreed upon time and location.

**Section 16.09** Failure to submit or pursue a grievance under the terms and conditions of this Article shall be construed as a waiver by the employee and the Union of the formal grievance. Any complaint of this type may be handled by the Company as an informal grievance on an informal basis, at the Company's discretion, and will not be subject to arbitration.

**Section 16.10** Regardless of any provision in this Agreement, no discipline, including suspension or discharge, of employees with less than one year's continuous service with the Company, will be subject to arbitration.

#### Section 16.11 Arbitration

It is agreed by both the Union and the Company that any arbitration under this Agreement shall be strictly confined to either the suspension or dismissal for just cause of any employee with one or more years of continuous service, or to differences arising out of the interpretation or application of specifically identified articles or sections of this Agreement or such other agreements specifically making reference to arbitration under this Article. The Union and Company further agree that any arbitration under this Agreement shall be exclusive, final and binding.

**Section 16.12** If the decision of the Company's representative at the conclusion of Step 2 of the grievance procedure above is unsatisfactory to the Union, then within sixty (60) days of the date of the conclusion of the grievance procedure the Union may send the Company a

request in writing to arbitrate the grievance. With any request for arbitration during the sixty-day period in this section, the Union may also submit to the Company a request in writing to "stop the clock" on further proceedings under this Article; however, any "stop the clock" request under this section shall last no more than eighteen (18) months, or such other period as the parties may mutually agree in writing, after which time the grievance shall be deemed withdrawn if the Union does not proceed to arbitration under this Article.

Section 16.13 Within thirty (30) calendar days after submitting its written request for arbitration to the Company, the Union may notify the Company of its desire to select an arbitrator. For discipline cases, the arbitrator will be selected from a list of names and in accordance with the process used for selecting arbitrators by the region (as established for the wireline business) in which the grievance originated. For contract interpretation grievances, the arbitrator will be selected from the list of names and in accordance with the process used for selecting arbitrators under the legacy AT&T agreement. The timeframes and other limitations set forth in this Agreement continue to apply. The arbitrator chosen by the parties shall hold a hearing as soon as possible and the arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding upon both parties and any employee affected. The parties shall each bear its own costs and expenses, and the fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be paid in equal shares by both parties. If one of the parties requests a transcript of the proceeding and the other party declines to share the cost of the transcript, the party ordering the transcript shall permit the other party to review said transcript in the offices of the party that ordered the transcript. The reviewing party shall not cite to page numbers of the transcript in any post-hearing briefing or argument to the arbitrator.

**Section 16.14** The arbitrator shall be strictly confined to the subjects submitted for decision and may in no event, as a part of any such decision, impose upon either party any obligation to arbitrate on any subjects which have not been herein agreed upon as subjects for arbitration. The arbitrator shall not have jurisdiction over the rights of Management not specifically restricted by this Agreement and shall not have the power to add to, subtract from, or vary the terms of this Agreement or to substitute the arbitrator's discretion for that of the Management, but shall be limited in power and jurisdiction solely to determine whether there has been a violation of this Agreement and, if so, the appropriate remedy.

A. If the arbitrator awards back pay, such award may include only such relief necessary to make the grievant whole. In the event of back pay, however, no award shall be retroactive to a period more than twelve (12) months preceding the request for arbitration by the Union in Section 16.13. Further, the Company will not be responsible for back pay during any period of delay, such as a "stop the clock" request or a hearing postponement, caused solely by the Union after it has requested arbitration.

**Section 16.15** Except where otherwise mutually agreed in writing, failure to submit a matter to arbitration within the times above stated, failure to pursue subsequent steps within the time and in the manner above stated, or failure to otherwise take any action required by this Article within the deadlines so stated shall constitute a waiver by the employee and the Union of the right to arbitration, and the grievance shall be deemed withdrawn.

# ARTICLE 17 CONCLUSION

This agreement shall be effective July **14, 2013** and shall continue until 11:59 p.m. on July **23, 2016**. Negotiations on a new contract shall begin not earlier than sixty (60) days prior to such termination. It is the intention of the parties with respect to the collective bargaining of future contracts to conduct their negotiations thereon in such a manner as to reach a new agreement on or before the termination of the present contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this agreement to be signed this 14<sup>th</sup> day of August, 2013.

| For Communications Workers of America | For AT&T Services, <i>Inc.</i> |  |
|---------------------------------------|--------------------------------|--|
| /s/Denise Catanach                    | /s/Steven J. Leonard           |  |
| /s/Valaida CrabbeGivens               | /s/Susan M. Evans              |  |
| /s/Amanda Hill                        | /s/Andrea R. Ward              |  |
| /s/Janice Porter-Moffitt              | /s/Diane Bradley               |  |
| /s/Martha Flagge                      |                                |  |
|                                       |                                |  |

# APPENDIX A WAGES

#### A1. For all titles:

- A ratification bonus of \$1,000 if the tentative agreement is ratified on or before October 2, 2013. Employees must be on the payroll on the date of ratification to be eligible.
- A 2.0% general increase to the top step of all wage schedules, effective August 18, 2013. Increases to be applied exponentially.
- A 2.0% general increase to the top step of all wage schedules, effective August 17, 2014. Increases to be applied exponentially.
- A 2.0% general increase to the top step of all wage schedules, effective August 16, 2015. Increases to be applied exponentially.

### NIC Wage Schedules

| Wage Schedule 2 |           |           |           |
|-----------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| Step            | 8/18/2013 | 8/17/2014 | 8/16/2015 |
| 1               | \$320.00  | \$320.00  | \$320.00  |
| 2               | \$339.05  | \$339.72  | \$340.40  |
| 3               | \$359.24  | \$360.66  | \$362.09  |
| 4               | \$380.62  | \$382.89  | \$385.17  |
| 5               | \$403.28  | \$406.49  | \$409.72  |
| 6               | \$427.29  | \$431.54  | \$435.84  |
| 7               | \$452.73  | \$458.14  | \$463.62  |
| 8               | \$479.68  | \$486.38  | \$493.17  |
| 9               | \$508.24  | \$516.36  | \$524.60  |
| 10              | \$538.50  | \$548.18  | \$558.04  |
| 11              | \$570.56  | \$581.97  | \$593.61  |

Title(s):

**Internet** Assistant

| 1    |                 | 0 1 1 1 0 |           |  |
|------|-----------------|-----------|-----------|--|
|      | Wage Schedule 3 |           |           |  |
| Step | 8/18/2013       | 8/17/2014 | 8/16/2015 |  |
| 1    | \$404.00        | \$404.00  | \$404.00  |  |
| 2    | \$419.48        | \$420.31  | \$421.15  |  |
| 3    | \$435.56        | \$437.29  | \$439.02  |  |
| 4    | \$452.25        | \$454.95  | \$457.66  |  |
| 5    | \$469.58        | \$473.32  | \$477.08  |  |
| 6    | \$487.58        | \$492.43  | \$497.33  |  |
| 7    | \$506.26        | \$512.32  | \$518.44  |  |
| 8    | \$525.67        | \$533.00  | \$540.44  |  |
| 9    | \$545.81        | \$554.53  | \$563.38  |  |
| 10   | \$566.73        | \$576.92  | \$587.29  |  |
| 11   | \$588.45        | \$600.22  | \$612.22  |  |

Title(s):

Customer Assistant

| Wage Schedule 4 |           |           |           |
|-----------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| Step            | 8/18/2013 | 8/17/2014 | 8/16/2015 |
| 1               | \$420.00  | \$420.00  | \$420.00  |
| 2               | \$445.08  | \$445.96  | \$446.85  |
| 3               | \$471.66  | \$473.53  | \$475.41  |
| 4               | \$499.82  | \$502.80  | \$505.80  |
| 5               | \$529.67  | \$533.88  | \$538.13  |
| 6               | \$561.30  | \$566.88  | \$572.52  |
| 7               | \$594.81  | \$601.92  | \$609.12  |
| 8               | \$630.33  | \$639.13  | \$648.05  |
| 9               | \$667.97  | \$678.64  | \$689.48  |
| 10              | \$707.86  | \$720.59  | \$733.55  |
| 11              | \$750.13  | \$765.13  | \$780.43  |

Title(s): Dispatcher

Surveillance Administrator

|      | Wage Schedule 5 |            |            |  |
|------|-----------------|------------|------------|--|
| Step | 8/18/2013       | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |  |
| 1    | \$583.40        | \$583.40   | \$583.40   |  |
| 2    | \$616.04        | \$617.26   | \$618.48   |  |
| 3    | \$650.50        | \$653.08   | \$655.67   |  |
| 4    | \$686.89        | \$690.99   | \$695.10   |  |
| 5    | \$725.32        | \$731.09   | \$736.90   |  |
| 6    | \$765.90        | \$773.52   | \$781.22   |  |
| 7    | \$808.75        | \$818.41   | \$828.19   |  |
| 8    | \$853.99        | \$865.91   | \$878.00   |  |
| 9    | \$901.77        | \$916.17   | \$930.80   |  |
| 10   | \$952.21        | \$969.34   | \$986.77   |  |
| 11   | \$1,005.49      | \$1,025.60 | \$1,046.11 |  |

Title(s):
Billing Coordinator
Customer Billing Representative

| Wage Schedule 7 |            |            |            |
|-----------------|------------|------------|------------|
| Step            | 8/18/2013  | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |
| 1               | \$624.00   | \$624.00   | \$624.00   |
| 2               | \$662.01   | \$663.32   | \$664.63   |
| 3               | \$702.33   | \$705.12   | \$707.91   |
| 4               | \$745.11   | \$749.55   | \$754.01   |
| 5               | \$790.49   | \$796.78   | \$803.11   |
| 6               | \$838.64   | \$846.98   | \$855.41   |
| 7               | \$889.72   | \$900.35   | \$911.11   |
| 8               | \$943.91   | \$957.08   | \$970.44   |
| 9               | \$1,001.40 | \$1,017.39 | \$1,033.63 |
| 10              | \$1,062.39 | \$1,081.50 | \$1,100.94 |
| 11              | \$1,127.10 | \$1,149.64 | \$1,172.63 |

<u>Title(s):</u> Support Administrator I Provisioning Administrator I

|           | Wage Schedule 9 |            |            |  |  |
|-----------|-----------------|------------|------------|--|--|
| Step      | 8/18/2013       | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |  |  |
| 1         | \$658.00        | \$658.00   | \$658.00   |  |  |
| 2         | \$701.48        | \$702.87   | \$704.26   |  |  |
| 3         | \$747.83        | \$750.79   | \$753.77   |  |  |
| 4         | \$797.24        | \$801.99   | \$806.77   |  |  |
| 5         | \$849.91        | \$856.67   | \$863.48   |  |  |
| 6         | \$906.07        | \$915.09   | \$924.19   |  |  |
| 7         | \$965.94        | \$977.48   | \$989.17   |  |  |
| 8         | \$1,029.76      | \$1,044.13 | \$1,058.71 |  |  |
| 9         | \$1,097.80      | \$1,115.33 | \$1,133.14 |  |  |
| 10        | \$1,170.34      | \$1,191.38 | \$1,212.80 |  |  |
| 11        | \$1,247.66      | \$1,272.62 | \$1,298.07 |  |  |
| Title(e). |                 |            |            |  |  |

Title(s):
Technical Support Representative I

NIC Wage Schedules

| Wage Schedule 10 |            |            |            |
|------------------|------------|------------|------------|
| Step             | 8/18/2013  | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |
| 1                | \$690.90   | \$690.90   | \$690.90   |
| 2                | \$736.55   | \$738.01   | \$739.47   |
| 3                | \$785.22   | \$788.33   | \$791.46   |
| 4                | \$837.10   | \$842.09   | \$847.11   |
| 5                | \$892.41   | \$899.51   | \$906.66   |
| 6                | \$951.38   | \$960.84   | \$970.40   |
| 7                | \$1,014.24 | \$1,026.36 | \$1,038.63 |
| 8                | \$1,081.25 | \$1,096.35 | \$1,111.65 |
| 9                | \$1,152.70 | \$1,171.10 | \$1,189.80 |
| 10               | \$1,228.86 | \$1,250.96 | \$1,273.45 |
| 11               | \$1,310.06 | \$1,336.26 | \$1,362.98 |

Title(s):

Provisioning Administrator II

| Wage Schedule 13 |            |            |            |
|------------------|------------|------------|------------|
| Step             | 8/18/2013  | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |
| 1                | \$729.50   | \$729.50   | \$729.50   |
| 2                | \$777.13   | \$778.68   | \$780.22   |
| 3                | \$827.88   | \$831.17   | \$834.46   |
| 4                | \$881.94   | \$887.19   | \$892.48   |
| 5                | \$939.53   | \$947.00   | \$954.53   |
| 6                | \$1,000.88 | \$1,010.84 | \$1,020.89 |
| 7                | \$1,066.23 | \$1,078.98 | \$1,091.87 |
| 8                | \$1,135.85 | \$1,151.71 | \$1,167.78 |
| 9                | \$1,210.02 | \$1,229.34 | \$1,248.98 |
| 10               | \$1,289.03 | \$1,312.21 | \$1,335.81 |
| 11               | \$1,373.21 | \$1,400.67 | \$1,428.68 |

Title(s): Network Technician Support Administrator II Surveillance Technician

| Wage Schedule 16 |            |            |            |
|------------------|------------|------------|------------|
| Step             | 8/18/2013  | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |
| 1                | \$765.98   | \$765.98   | \$765.98   |
| 2                | \$816.00   | \$817.61   | \$819.23   |
| 3                | \$869.28   | \$872.73   | \$876.19   |
| 4                | \$926.04   | \$931.55   | \$937.11   |
| 5                | \$986.50   | \$994.35   | \$1,002.26 |
| 6                | \$1,050.92 | \$1,061.38 | \$1,071.94 |
| 7                | \$1,119.54 | \$1,132.92 | \$1,146.46 |
| 8                | \$1,192.64 | \$1,209.29 | \$1,226.17 |
| 9                | \$1,270.52 | \$1,290.80 | \$1,311.42 |
| 10               | \$1,353.48 | \$1,377.81 | \$1,402.59 |
| 11               | \$1,441.85 | \$1,470.69 | \$1,500.10 |

Title(s):

Provisioning Administrator III Video Site Operations Technician

| Wage Schedule 11 |            |            |            |
|------------------|------------|------------|------------|
| Step             | 8/18/2013  | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |
| 1                | \$695.00   | \$695.00   | \$695.00   |
| 2                | \$740.51   | \$741.98   | \$743.45   |
| 3                | \$789.01   | \$792.14   | \$795.28   |
| 4                | \$840.68   | \$845.69   | \$850.73   |
| 5                | \$895.73   | \$902.86   | \$910.04   |
| 6                | \$954.39   | \$963.89   | \$973.48   |
| 7                | \$1,016.89 | \$1,029.05 | \$1,041.35 |
| 8                | \$1,083.49 | \$1,098.61 | \$1,113.95 |
| 9                | \$1,154.44 | \$1,172.88 | \$1,191.61 |
| 10               | \$1,230.05 | \$1,252.16 | \$1,274.68 |
| 11               | \$1,310.60 | \$1,336.81 | \$1,363.55 |

Title(s):
Technical Support Representative II

| Wage Schedule 15 |            |            |            |
|------------------|------------|------------|------------|
| Step             | 8/18/2013  | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |
| 1                | \$768.00   | \$768.00   | \$768.00   |
| 2                | \$817.62   | \$819.24   | \$820.86   |
| 3                | \$870.44   | \$873.90   | \$877.36   |
| 4                | \$926.68   | \$932.20   | \$937.76   |
| 5                | \$986.55   | \$994.39   | \$1,002.30 |
| 6                | \$1,050.29 | \$1,060.74 | \$1,071.29 |
| 7                | \$1,118.14 | \$1,131.51 | \$1,145.03 |
| 8                | \$1,190.38 | \$1,207.00 | \$1,223.85 |
| 9                | \$1,267.29 | \$1,287.53 | \$1,308.09 |
| 10               | \$1,349.17 | \$1,373.43 | \$1,398.13 |
| 11               | \$1,436.33 | \$1,465.06 | \$1,494.36 |

Title(s):
NCG Representative

|      | Wage Schedule 17 |            |            |  |
|------|------------------|------------|------------|--|
| Step | 8/18/2013        | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |  |
| 1    | \$806.50         | \$806.50   | \$806.50   |  |
| 2    | \$858.10         | \$859.80   | \$861.50   |  |
| 3    | \$913.00         | \$916.62   | \$920.26   |  |
| 4    | \$971.41         | \$977.20   | \$983.03   |  |
| 5    | \$1,033.57       | \$1,041.78 | \$1,050.07 |  |
| 6    | \$1,099.69       | \$1,110.64 | \$1,121.69 |  |
| 7    | \$1,170.05       | \$1,184.04 | \$1,198.19 |  |
| 8    | \$1,244.91       | \$1,262.29 | \$1,279.91 |  |
| 9    | \$1,324.56       | \$1,345.71 | \$1,367.20 |  |
| 10   | \$1,409.30       | \$1,434.65 | \$1,460.44 |  |
| 11   | \$1,499.47       | \$1,529.46 | \$1,560.05 |  |

Title(s):

### NIC Wage Schedules

| Wage Schedule 18 |            |            |            |  |
|------------------|------------|------------|------------|--|
| Step             | 8/18/2013  | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |  |
| 1                | \$806.40   | \$806.40   | \$806.40   |  |
| 2                | \$858.50   | \$860.20   | \$861.91   |  |
| 3                | \$913.96   | \$917.59   | \$921.23   |  |
| 4                | \$973.01   | \$978.81   | \$984.64   |  |
| 5                | \$1,035.87 | \$1,044.11 | \$1,052.42 |  |
| 6                | \$1,102.80 | \$1,113.77 | \$1,124.85 |  |
| 7                | \$1,174.05 | \$1,188.08 | \$1,202.28 |  |
| 8                | \$1,249.90 | \$1,267.34 | \$1,285.03 |  |
| 9                | \$1,330.65 | \$1,351.90 | \$1,373.49 |  |
| 10               | \$1,416.62 | \$1,442.09 | \$1,468.02 |  |
| 11               | \$1,508.14 | \$1,538.30 | \$1,569.07 |  |

Title(s):
Connectivity Specialist I

|      | Wage Schedule 19 |            |            |  |  |
|------|------------------|------------|------------|--|--|
| Step | 8/18/2013        | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |  |  |
| 1    | \$845.50         | \$845.50   | \$845.50   |  |  |
| 2    | \$899.06         | \$900.84   | \$902.63   |  |  |
| 3    | \$956.01         | \$959.81   | \$963.61   |  |  |
| 4    | \$1,016.57       | \$1,022.63 | \$1,028.72 |  |  |
| 5    | \$1,080.97       | \$1,089.56 | \$1,098.23 |  |  |
| 6    | \$1,149.44       | \$1,160.88 | \$1,172.43 |  |  |
| 7    | \$1,222.26       | \$1,236.87 | \$1,251.65 |  |  |
| 8    | \$1,299.68       | \$1,317.82 | \$1,336.22 |  |  |
| 9    | \$1,382.01       | \$1,404.08 | \$1,426.50 |  |  |
| 10   | \$1,469.56       | \$1,495.98 | \$1,522.89 |  |  |
| 11   | \$1,562.65       | \$1,593.90 | \$1,625.78 |  |  |

Title(s):

| Wage Schedule 20 |            |            |            |  |
|------------------|------------|------------|------------|--|
| Step             | 8/18/2013  | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |  |
| 1                | \$846.83   | \$846.83   | \$846.83   |  |
| 2                | \$901.01   | \$902.79   | \$904.58   |  |
| 3                | \$958.65   | \$962.46   | \$966.28   |  |
| 4                | \$1,019.99 | \$1,026.06 | \$1,032.18 |  |
| 5                | \$1,085.24 | \$1,093.87 | \$1,102.57 |  |
| 6                | \$1,154.68 | \$1,166.17 | \$1,177.77 |  |
| 7                | \$1,228.55 | \$1,243.23 | \$1,258.09 |  |
| 8                | \$1,307.15 | \$1,325.40 | \$1,343.90 |  |
| 9                | \$1,390.78 | \$1,412.99 | \$1,435.55 |  |
| 10               | \$1,479.76 | \$1,506.37 | \$1,533.46 |  |
| 11               | \$1,574.43 | \$1,605.92 | \$1,638.04 |  |

Title(s): Circuit Coordinator

|      | Wage Schedule 22 |            |            |  |  |  |
|------|------------------|------------|------------|--|--|--|
| Step | 8/18/2013        | 8/17/2014  | 8/16/2015  |  |  |  |
| 1    | \$887.78         | \$887.78   | \$887.78   |  |  |  |
| 2    | \$944.02         | \$945.89   | \$947.76   |  |  |  |
| 3    | \$1,003.82       | \$1,007.80 | \$1,011.80 |  |  |  |
| 4    | \$1,067.40       | \$1,073.76 | \$1,080.16 |  |  |  |
| 5    | \$1,135.02       | \$1,144.05 | \$1,153.14 |  |  |  |
| 6    | \$1,206.92       | \$1,218.93 | \$1,231.06 |  |  |  |
| 7    | \$1,283.37       | \$1,298.71 | \$1,314.23 |  |  |  |
| 8    | \$1,364.67       | \$1,383.72 | \$1,403.03 |  |  |  |
| 9    | \$1,451.11       | \$1,474.29 | \$1,497.83 |  |  |  |
| 10   | \$1,543.04       | \$1,570.78 | \$1,599.03 |  |  |  |
| 11   | \$1,640.78       | \$1,673.60 | \$1,707.07 |  |  |  |

Title(s):
Connectivity Specialist II
Network Specialist

#### **MEMORANDA OF AGREEMENT**

The following Memoranda of Agreement are in effect in accordance with their terms upon ratification of the 2013 agreement between AT&T Services, Inc. and the Communications Workers of America ("National Internet Contract") for the life of the 2013 Agreement absent a specific expiration date:

#### **MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT -- BENEFITS**

The means for fulfilling the terms of this Agreement may be the Company's adoption of its own plan and associated plan document or participation in an equivalent plan having a plan document that includes, for bargained-for employees, the benefits agreed to be provided pursuant to this Agreement and substantially the terms, provisions and conditions under which such benefits are to be provided. The sole remedy for issues with respect to the validity or amount of any claim for benefits is the claim and appeal process as defined in the individual benefits plans and programs. The parties agree to the plans, policies and programs described below. Copies of the plan documents, Summary Plan Descriptions (SPDs) and Summary of Material Modifications (SMMs) of these plans, policies and programs have been provided to the Union. If there is any difference between these SPDs and the ERISA plans or programs (including amendments thereto), the plan texts shall govern.

For purposes of this Agreement (including Exhibit 1):

- National Internet employees, excluding employees working in a job title classified as Customer Assistant or Video Site Operations Technician (VSOT), shall be referred to as "NIC Tier 2 Employees";
- National Internet employees working in a job title classified as Customer Assistant or Video Site Operations Technician (VSOT) shall be referred to as "NIC Tier 1 Employees";
- NIC Tier 2 Employees who were hired/rehired before April 16, 2008, shall be referred to as "NIC Tier 2 Current Employees";
- NIC Tier 2 Employees who were hired/rehired on and after April 16, 2008, and before January 1, 2011, shall be referred to as "NIC Tier 2 Pre-2011 Current Employees";
- NIC Tier 2 Employees hired/rehired after December 31, 2010, shall be referred to as "NIC Tier 2 New Hires";
- NIC Tier 2 Employees (including NIC Tier 2 New Hires, NIC Tier 2 Pre-2011 Current Employees and NIC Tier 2 Current Employees where applicable) and NIC Tier 1 Employees shall be collectively referred to as "NIC Employees";
- NIC Employees who terminate employment during the term of this Agreement and who meet the applicable requirements to be eligible for post-employment benefits are referred to as "Eligible Retired Employees".

Paragraph 3 of this Memorandum provides specific rules regarding benefits for NIC Employees who move among job titles or move pursuant to the National Transfer Plan. The provisions of Paragraph 3 of this Memorandum take precedence over any other provisions of this Memorandum of Agreement – Benefits with respect to NIC Employees addressed in Paragraph 3 of this Memorandum.

#### 1. HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFIT PLANS

A. Effective January 1, 2015, NIC Employees shall be eligible to participate in the same benefit plans, programs and policies identified in the chart below by an x, with the plan terms, conditions and provisions which were in effect on July 13, 2013, as described in the applicable SPDs and SMMs, except as noted herein and in Exhibit 1.

| Plan/Program/Policy   | NIC Tier 2<br>Current<br>Employees | NIC Tier 2 Pre-<br>2011 Current<br>Employees | NIC Tier<br>2 New<br>Hires | NIC Tier 1<br>Employees |
|---|------------------------------------|--|----------------------------|-------------------------|
| AT&T Medical Plan   | X                                  | X  | X                          | Х                       |
| AT&T Dental Plan (management provisions)  | Х                                  | X  | X                          | Х                       |
| AT&T Vision Program (management provisions)   | X                                  | X  | X                          | X                       |
| AT&T CarePlus – A Supplemental Benefit Program  | X                                  | X  | X                          | X                       |
| AT&T Medical and Group Life<br>Insurance Plan – Group Life<br>Insurance                 | X                                  | X  | X                          | X                       |
| AT&T Supplementary Group Life Insurance Program   | Х                                  | Х  | Х                          | Х                       |
| AT&T Dependent Group Life Insurance Program   | X                                  | X  | X                          | X                       |
| AT&T Consolidated Long-Term<br>Care Insurance Plan (closed to<br>new entrants 5/1/2012) | X                                  | Х  | X                          | X                       |
| AT&T Flexible Spending Account Plan   | Х                                  | Х  | Х                          | Х                       |
| AT&T Disability Income Program  |                                    |  | Х                          | Х                       |
| AT&T Disability Income Program for Bargained Employees                                  | Х                                  | Х  |                            |                         |
| AT&T Leaves of Absence Policy   | Х                                  | Х  | Х                          | Х                       |
| AT&T Employee Assistance Program  | Х                                  | Х  | X                          | Х                       |
| AT&T Commuter Benefit Program   | X                                  | X  | X                          | Х                       |
| AT&T Adoption Reimbursement Program   | Х                                  | Х  | Х                          | Х                       |
| AT&T Voluntary Benefits Platform*   | X                                  | X  | Х                          | X                       |

<sup>\*</sup>The Company may unilaterally modify the AT&T Voluntary Benefits Platform from time-to-time or discontinue without further discussions with the Union.

- B. NIC Employees, including newly eligible NIC Employees and Eligible Retired Employees shall continue to participate in the same benefit plans, programs and policies on the same terms and conditions which were in effect on July 13, 2013, until the benefits identified in Paragraph 1.A. above become effective, subject to changes to benefits resulting from the operation of existing plan provisions and amendments necessary due to changes in the law.
- C. Effective January 1, 2015, AT&T CarePlus A Supplemental Benefit Program will be restructured to include additional benefits determined by the Company to be beneficial to the plan participants, as those additional benefits may change from time to time. The Company may unilaterally modify or discontinue the additional benefits without further discussion with the Union.

- D. NIC Employees who terminate employment with the Company during the term of this Agreement and are eligible for post-retirement medical coverage under the terms of the medical program the NIC Employee was eligible for as an active NIC Employee as of the date of termination (an "Eligible Retired Employee") will be eligible, during the term of this Agreement, for coverage under the AT&T Medical Plan (as applicable to similarly situated NIC Employees), AT&T CarePlus - A Supplemental Benefit Program, AT&T Dental Plan, AT&T Medical and Group Life Insurance Plan - Group Life Insurance, AT&T Retiree Vision Care Program, and AT&T Consolidated Long-Term Care Insurance Plan (current participants only), subject to changes to benefits resulting from the operation of existing plan provisions and amendments necessary to comply with changes in the law, and with the exceptions identified in Exhibit 1. Nothing in this Paragraph D shall be construed to provide benefits for any period subsequent to the term of this Agreement or for any employee other than those referenced above who terminated employment during the term of this Agreement.
- E. Exhibit 1 provides a summary of certain plan, program, and/or policy terms, conditions and provisions, including any which are exceptions to terms, conditions and provisions described in the applicable SPDs and SMMs as well as any which differ among groups of employees eligible to participate in a particular plan, program or policy, such as the applicable deductible or copayment amount. If there are discrepancies between the specific information provided in Exhibit 1 and the plan documents, SPDs or SMMs, the information provided in Exhibit 1 will govern. It is understood that certain benefits are subject to change to comply with implementation of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (PPACA) and associated regulations and agency guidance. The Company will notify the Union of the changes the Company makes to conform the benefits under this Agreement with final regulations and guidance under PPACA and any amendment determined to be necessary due to changes in the law. Should any of these changes require bargaining, all other terms and provisions of the Agreement will remain in effect through expiration.

#### 2. PENSION AND SAVINGS BENEFIT PLANS

A. NIC Tier 2 Current Employees and NIC Tier 2 Pre-2011 Current Employees

NIC Tier 2 Current Employees and NIC Tier 2 Pre-2011 Current Employees shall continue to participate in the following pension and savings benefit plans, programs, and policies on the same terms and conditions which were in effect on July 13, 2013.

- AT&T Retirement Savings Plan
- Bargained Cash Balance Program of the AT&T Pension Benefit Plan
- B. NIC Tier 2 New Hires and NIC Tier 1 Employees

NIC Tier 2 New Hires and NIC Tier 1 Employees shall participate in the following pension and savings benefit plans, programs, and policies on the same terms and conditions that were in effect on July 13, 2013.

- AT&T Retirement Savings Plan
- Bargained Cash Balance Program #2 of the AT&T Pension Benefit Plan
  - i. Effective January 1, 2015, the basic benefit credits added to the cash balance account will be increased by increasing the age credit factor by 1% such that the age credit factor shall be as follows:

| Age          | Age Credit Factor |
|--------------|-------------------|
| Less than    | 1.77%             |
| 30           |                   |
| 30-36        | 2.27%             |
| 37-43        | 2.78%             |
| 44-49        | 3.28%             |
| 50 and older | 4.04%             |

#### 3. BENEFITS RULES FOR MOVEMENT OF EMPLOYEES

- A. General Provisions Any employee who moves from a job title not covered by this Agreement to a job title covered by this Agreement where the circumstances of the move are not specifically accounted for in one of the following paragraphs, will be treated as a newly hired employee in the position to which they transfer (NIC Tier 1 Employee or NIC Tier 2 Employee, as applicable).
- B. Treatment of Transferred Current Employees
  - i. Definitions:
    - A "Transferred Current Employee" means an individual who as of August 8, 2009 was employed in one of the 2009 Core CWA Collective Bargaining Agreements, moved pursuant to the National Transfer Plan into any job title covered by this Agreement, and immediately preceding the transfer to this Agreement:
      - was being treated as a "current employee" for benefit plan purposes under the transferring applicable collective bargaining agreement, and
      - was not covered under one of the following appendices under the Core CWA Collective Bargaining Agreements: East Region Appendix F, Midwest Region Appendix F, West Region Appendix E, Southwest Region Appendix J, or the Southeast Network Addendum – U-verse Field Operations.,

### ii. Applicable Benefit Plans:

 Transferred Current Employees will be eligible to participate in the same plans, programs and policies on the same terms and conditions as apply to employees in the position to which they transfer (NIC Tier 1 Employees or NIC Tier 2 Current Employees/NIC Tier 2 Pre-2011 Current Employees, as applicable

#### Benefit Outline Summary - Exhibit 1

|   | Benefit Outline Summary – Exhibit 1  |
|---|--|
| Provision   | NIC Employees  |
| Active Employees  | 11 N O W W O O O O   |
| Effective Date(s)   | Health & Welfare: 1/1/2015   |
| Eligibility   |  |
| For Medical, Dental,<br>Vision, Disability,<br>CarePlus,<br>and Life Insurance<br>(unless otherwise<br>specified) | NIC Employees Follow provisions of the applicable plan: Medical – AT&T Medical Plan, CDHP (Tier 1) Dental – AT&T Dental Plan (management provisions) Vision – AT&T Vision Program (management provisions) Disability  - AT&T Disability Income Program - NIC Tier 1 Employees and NIC Tier 2 New Hires - AT&T Disability Income Program for Bargained Employees - NIC Tier 2 Current Employees & NIC Tier 2 Pre-2011 Current Employees CarePlus - AT&T CarePlus – A Supplemental Benefit Program Life Insurance – AT&T Medical and Group Life Insurance Plan – Group Life Insurance, AT&T Supplementary Group Life Insurance Program, AT&T Dependent Group Life Insurance Program (management provisions)  |
| Medical   |  |
| Plan  | NIC Employees No change from current plan except as provided below.  Fully insured coverage options, such as HMOs, will continue to be available at the discretion of the Company.   |
| Eligibility<br>for Company<br>Subsidy   | Individual Coverage: Company subsidy for NIC Employees enrolled in Company sponsored Individual medical coverage (including fully insured coverage options, if available) will begin on the first day of the month in which 90 days of net credited service (NCS) is attained (also referred to as term of employment (TOE)) NIC Employees with less than 90 days of NCS will be eligible to enroll in Company-sponsored medical coverage (including fully insured coverage options, if available) but are required to pay 100% of the cost of coverage.  Individual + 1 or Family Coverage: Company subsidy for NIC Employees enrolled in Company sponsored medical coverage other than Individual coverage will begin on the first day of the month in which 6 months of net credited service (NCS) is attained (also referred to as term of employment (TOE)). NIC Employees with less than 6 months of NCS may enroll in Company-sponsored medical coverage (including fully insured coverage options, if available) but are required to pay 100% of the cost of coverage. |
| Active<br>(Full-Time)<br>Monthly Contributions<br>Active<br>(Part-Time)   | NIC Employees  Individual contributions for the Standard Option will remain at \$0 through the life of the contract. Individual +1 and Family contributions for the Standard Option will be adjusted to maintain 32% cost share based on the full cost of coverage in each year of the contract.  Options 1 and 2 will continue to be available, and the contributions for these options will continue to be adjusted annually.  NIC Employees  No change from current plan  |
| Monthly Contributions   |  |
| Definition of Pay   | NIC Employees No change from current plan  |
| Annual<br>Deductibles   | NIC Employees No change from current plan*  *Note: Network and ONA deductible amounts will be adjusted annually per IRS indexing or plan trend, whichever is greater. Non-Network amounts will automatically be adjusted accordingly to remain at 3x Network amounts.  Annual Deductible Provisions: No change from current plan   |
| General<br>CoPay/Coinsurance  | NIC Employees No change from current plan  |
| Office Visit<br>Copay / Coinsurance   | NIC Employees No change from current plan  |

### Benefits Outline Summary - Exhibit 1

| Provision                         | NIC Employees  |
|-----------------------------------|--|
| Urgent Care                       | NIC Employees  |
| Facility/Professional<br>Services | No change from current plan  |
| Copay / Coinsurance               |  |
|                                   |  |
| Emergency                         | NIC Employees No change from current plan  |
| Room Facility/Professional        | No change nom current plan   |
| Services                          |  |
| Copay / Coinsurance               |  |
| Hospital<br>Inpatient/Outpatient  | NIC Employees No change from current plan  |
| Facility/Professional             | The shange from sandik plan  |
| Services                          |  |
| Copay / Coinsurance               |  |
| Tests (all tests including        | NIC Employees  |
| x-ray, radiology, lab test,       | No change from current plan  |
| etc.) CoPay/<br>Coinsurance       |  |
|                                   |  |
| Mental Health/Substance           | NIC Employees No change from current plan  |
| Abuse (MH/SA) Copay / Coinsurance | No change from current plan  |
| Comsulance                        |  |
| Annual                            | NIC Employees  |
| Out-of-Pocket<br>Maximums         | No change from current plan*  *Network (includes ONA) amounts will be adjusted annually based on IRS indexing or plan trend, whichever is greater. Non-Network |
| (OOP)                             | amounts will automatically be adjusted accordingly to remain at 3x Network amounts.  |
| ` ′                               | Out of Reglet Maximum provisions:  |
|                                   | Out-of-Pocket Maximum provisions:  No change from current plan   |
|                                   |  |
| Hearing Benefit                   | NIC Employees  No change from current plan except as provided below:   |
|                                   | Hearing Benefit "up to \$1,000 over a rolling 36-month period from date of service for hearing aid appliances not following ear                                |
|                                   | surgery or an Injury to the ear"   |
|                                   | Hearing Benefit of "first hearing aid prescribed following ear surgery or an Injury to the ear, not subject to limit"under the Medical plan                    |
|                                   | ·  |
| Prescription Drug                 | NIC Employees Deductible:  |
| Program (Rx)                      | No change from current plan  |
|                                   |  |
|                                   | Out-of-Pocket Maximum:  No change from current plan  |
|                                   |  |
|                                   | Retail – Network Copays:   |
|                                   | Annual copays escalators apply.  |
|                                   | Retail – Non-Network Copays:   |
|                                   | No change from current plan  |
|                                   | Mail Order Copays:   |
|                                   | Annual copays escalators apply.  |
|                                   | The following provisions will continue to apply:   |
|                                   | Mandatory mail order for maintenance Rx – Applies after second fill at retail.   |
|                                   | Specialty pharmacy program     Personal Choice – not covered but discount available  |
|                                   | Mandatory Generic  |
|                                   |  |
| Employee Assistance               | Program (FAP)  |
| Plan                              | NIC Employees  |
|                                   | AT&T Employee Assistance Program – No change except as provided below  |
| Visit Limit                       | NIC Employees  |
| VISIL LIIIIL                      | Five sessions per issue per year   |
|                                   |  |

### Benefit Outline Summary – Exhibit 1

| Provision                                      | NIC Employees  |
|--|--|
| Disability                                     | NIC Employees  |
| Plan   | NIC Employees NIC Tier 1 Employees, NIC Tier 2 New Hires: AT&T Disability Income Program – No change from current plan. NIC Tier 2 Pre-2011 Current Employees & NIC Tier 2 Current Employees: AT&T Disability Income Program for Bargained Employees – No change change from current plan. |
| Short Term Disability<br>(STD)                 | NIC Employees No change from current plans.  |
| Long-Term Disability<br>(LTD)                  | NIC Employees No change from current plans.  |
| Leaves of Absence (L                           | -OAs)  |
| Plan   | NIC Employees AT&T Leaves of Absence Policy  |
| Types of LOAs                                  | NIC Employees  No change from current plan   |
| Dental   |  |
| Plan   | NIC Employees  AT&T Dental Plan PPO; DHMO (available at the Company's discretion) No change from current plan except as provided below.  Management provisions as they change from time to time.   |
| Eligibility                                    | No change from current plan  |
| Active<br>(Full-Time)<br>Monthly Contributions | NIC Employees  Dental PPO or DHMO for 2013*:  Participant Contributions  Ind \$5 Ind +1 \$17 Family \$30  * Note: Contribution amounts subject to annual adjustment based on the full cost of coverage   |
| Active<br>(Part-Time)<br>Monthly Contributions | No change from current plan  |
| Annual<br>Deductible                           | NIC Employees  PPO: Network and ONA: \$25 per individual Non-Network: \$50 per individual  |
| Annual<br>Maximum Benefit                      | NIC Employees  PPO: Network and ONA: \$1,750 per individual* Non-Network: \$1,300 per individual*  *Not to exceed \$1,750 combined Network/Non-Network   |
| Orthodontic<br>Lifetime Maximum                | NIC Employees  PPO: Network and ONA: \$2,000 per individual* Non-Network: \$1,400 per Individual*  *Not to exceed \$2,000 combined Network/Non-Network   |
| Coverage Levels                                | NIC Employees  Dental PPO Coinsurance  |

### Benefits Outline Summary - Exhibit 1

| Provision                                      | NIC Employees   |  |  |
|--|---|--|--|
| 1 10 1101011                                   | Tilo Employees  |  |  |
|  | Class I (Diagnostic/Preventive) Network and ONA*: 100%, Deductible waived Non-Network**: 100%, Deductible waived  |  |  |
|  | Class II (Basic restorative – fillings, extractions, periodontal treatment/maintenance) Network and ONA*: 90%, after deductible Non-Network: 70%, after deductible  |  |  |
|  | Class III (Major restorative – crowns, dentures, bridgework) Network and ONA*: 80%, after deductible Non-Network**: 50%, after deductible   |  |  |
|  | Class IV (Orthodontia) Network and ONA*: 80%, after deductible Non-Network**: 50%, after deductible   |  |  |
|  | *For ONA, paid at Network contracted rates.  **For Non-Network, paid based on reasonable and customary amounts  |  |  |
| Outside Network Area<br>(ONA)                  | NIC Employees     ONA benefit provided to employees who reside in a zip code which does not meet the network standards.     ONA benefits are equivalent to PPO Network benefits.     Enrollees who are in Network will be offered the PPO option only.     Enrollees who are located outside the Network zip code criteria will be offered the ONA option only. |  |  |
| Vision   |   |  |  |
| Plan   | NIC Employees   |  |  |
|  | AT&T Vision Program  No change from current plan except as provided below.  |  |  |
|  | Management provisions as they change from time to time.   |  |  |
| Eligibility                                    | NIC Employees No change from current plan   |  |  |
| Active   | NIC Employees   |  |  |
| (Full-Time) Monthly Contributions              | For 2013*:  |  |  |
| ,  | Participant Contributions   |  |  |
|  | Ind \$2.00  |  |  |
|  | Ind +1 \$4.00   |  |  |
|  | Family \$6.50   |  |  |
|  | * Note: Contribution amounts subject to annual adjustment based on full cost of coverage.   |  |  |
| Active<br>(Part-Time)<br>Monthly Contributions | NIC Employees No change from current plan   |  |  |
| Coverage Levels                                | NIC Employees   |  |  |
|  | Exam: 1 exam per 12 months  |  |  |
|  | Network: \$0 Co-Pay   |  |  |
|  | Non-Network: \$28 allowance towards exam cost   |  |  |
|  | Frame Allowance: 1 pair per 12 months   |  |  |
|  | <ul> <li>Network: \$130 allowance towards frame cost</li> <li>Non-Network: \$30 allowance towards frame cost</li> </ul>   |  |  |
|  | Lenses Allowance: 1 set per 12 months Network: \$0 Co-pay/co-insurance Covers std. plastic lenses: Single, Bi-focal, Tri-focal, Lenticular, Progressive + Polycarbonate at 100% Non-Network: \$30-\$80 allowance towards lenses   |  |  |
|  | Contact Lenses Allowance: Allowance per 12 months Network: \$150 allowance Non-Network: \$150 allowance   |  |  |
|  | <b>2<sup>nd</sup> Pair Benefit:</b> Network Only: Allows for a 2 <sup>nd</sup> pair of glasses or contact lenses allowance after the first pair benefit is utilized, per 24 months.   |  |  |

#### Benefit Outline Summary - Exhibit 1

| Provision                        | NIC Employees   |  |  |
|----------------------------------|---|--|--|
| Flexible Spending Ac             | count (FSA)   |  |  |
| Plan                             | NIC Employees   |  |  |
| T lan                            | No change from current plan except those that are mandated by healthcare reform legislation (PPACA)   |  |  |
| Contribution<br>Minimum/Maximums | No change from current plan except those that are mandated by healthcare reform legislation (PPACA)   |  |  |
| CarePlus                         |   |  |  |
| Plan                             | NIC Employees   |  |  |
|                                  | AT&T CarePlus – A Supplemental Benefit Program  |  |  |
| Monthly Contributions            | NIC Employees No change from current plan*  |  |  |
|                                  | *Note: Contribution amounts are subject to annual adjustment.   |  |  |
| General Benefits                 | NIC Employees   |  |  |
|                                  | Expand benefits which may be offered under CarePlus to include any benefits determined by the Company to be beneficial to Plan participants. Company retains the unilateral right to change, modify, amend and discontinue the expanded benefits offered under CarePlus.  |  |  |
| Life Insurance                   |   |  |  |
| Plan                             | NIC Employees AT&T Medical and Group Life Insurance Plan – Group Life Insurance; AT&T Supplementary Group Life Insurance Program; and AT&T Dependent Group Life Insurance Program   |  |  |
| Active Benefits                  | NIC Employees  No change from current plan except as provided below:  Supp Life and AD&D: 1X to 10X Annual Pay; continue to be employee paid  Spouse/RDP Life and AD&D: \$10K, \$25K-\$300K in \$25K increments, continue to be employee paid  Dependent Child Life and AD&D: \$5K - \$30K in \$5K increments, continue to be employee paid  Management provisions as they change from time to time  Note: Contribution amounts are subject to annual adjustment. |  |  |
| Definition of Pay                | NIC Employees No change from current plan   |  |  |
| Long-Term Care                   |   |  |  |
| Plan                             | NIC Employees   |  |  |
|                                  | AT&T Consolidated Long-Term Care Insurance Plan   |  |  |
| Coverage                         | NIC Employees   |  |  |
|                                  | Participants currently enrolled may remain in the plan; closed to new entrants as of 5/1/2012.  |  |  |
| Adoption                         |   |  |  |
| Plan                             | NIC Employees AT&T Adoption Reimbursement Program   |  |  |
| Coverage                         | No change from current plan   |  |  |
| Commuter                         |   |  |  |
| Plan                             | NIC Employees AT&T Commuter Benefit Program   |  |  |
| Coverage                         | NIC Employees No change from current plan   |  |  |
| Voluntary                        |   |  |  |
| Discretionary Program            | NIC Employees   |  |  |
| , ,                              | AT&T Voluntary Benefits Platform (products offered as they may change from time to time).   |  |  |

#### **MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT**

#### **NEUTRALITY AND CARD CHECK**

Except for the duration provisions, the terms of Neutrality and Card Check Agreement reached in 2012 Core bargaining shall apply to the NIC until July 23, 2016.

# MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT CUSTOMER ASSISTANT PAY PLAN

The Company will provide additional cash awards as provided in Article 11, Section 11.03 (Additional Cash Awards) and described herein for the Customer Assistant title.

The Company will modify the Customer Assistant Pay Plan (CAPP) in place beginning for the first quarter of 2014 to have quarterly payout opportunities through the second performance quarter of 2016 as noted below. Until such time, the current CAPP established in accordance with the 2010 NIC Agreement will continue.

Payouts to eligible Customer Assistants will take place by the second full pay period after the close of the performance quarter.

The CAPP will have four (4) performance criteria and one (1) attendance performance criterion as part of the total criteria for payouts.

Customer Assistants will be considered meeting the attendance criterion if they are not on a formal step of discipline on the last day of the performance quarter for their attendance.

The Company will establish performance criteria and metrics required for the CAPP one (1) week in advance of each performance quarter.

The performance criteria and metrics required for the CAPP will be set at the discretion of the Company and may change on a quarterly basis.

Customer Assistants must work 240 live production hours during the performance quarter to be eligible for any payout. Talk time, hold time, after call work and ongoing training as approved by the Company will be considered as live production hours for the CAPP.

Customer Assistants must meet three (3) of the five (5) criteria established by the Company to qualify for a payout. Customer Assistants must be on the payroll at the time of any payout to receive such a payout.

| Of continuous service at the beginning of the quarter | Meeting 3 of 5 | Meeting 4 of 5 | Meeting 5 of 5 |
|---|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| Less than 6 Months                                    | \$100          | \$200          | \$350          |
| 6 Months or greater but less<br>than 18 Months        | \$250          | \$350          | \$600          |
| 18 Months or greater                                  | \$300          | \$500          | \$1,000        |

Payments will be subject to taxes as required by applicable law.

Union dues will be deducted in a prorated amount from any payment.

Payments will not be applied or be eligible for pension calculation or savings plan deductions.

Any overtime re-calculation and required payment will be done as required by state and federal law.

Customer Assistants performing "team lead" functions during a performance quarter as compensated under Section 10.10, union representatives (see Section 2.02), and employees assigned to special projects by the Company who work less than 240 live production hours because of the activities stated above in this paragraph will receive credit for meeting two (2) of five (5) criteria. In addition to the preceding sentence, if those referenced employees are not on a step of discipline at the end of the performance quarter for attendance they will be considered meeting three (3) of five (5) criteria for the payout.

The Company and the Union will establish a joint committee to review and discuss the results of the CAPP as soon as possible after ratification, and annually thereafter. The joint committee will be comprised of one (1) union representative from the International Union and two (2) union representatives from the unit. Time for the representatives from the unit will be paid under Article 2, Section 2.04 of the National Internet Contract. The Company will have two (2) representatives on this joint committee.

If the number of Customer Assistants achieving a quarterly payout under this plan falls below 60% of the total eligible Customer Assistant population for two (2) consecutive quarters, the Company will meet and discuss the results with the joint committee referenced above. Any suggestions that require bargaining must be mutually agreed upon by the bargaining representatives of the Company and the Union.

## MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT FOUR-TEN WORKWEEKS

This memorandum of Agreement confirms our understanding concerning the guidelines for administration of Four-Ten hour work schedules.

#### Guidelines for Administration of Four-Ten Hour Work Schedules

#### 1. Establishing a Four-Ten Work Schedule

The Company will determine if, when and in which work groups it would establish a four-ten work schedule. The Company can terminate an established four-ten work schedule at any time for any reason.

#### 2. Overtime

Overtime will be paid according to Article 10, Section 10.05 of the current Agreement. Overtime is that time worked in excess of the ten (10) hours in a day or time worked in excess of forty (40) hours in a workweek.

#### 3. Pay for Vacations, Personal Days Off and Holidays

#### **Vacations**

A vacation week will always equal forty (40) hours of time off. The employee's scheduled vacation week will be changed to a five-day (5), Monday through Friday, eight (8) hour schedule.

Vacation weeks taken a day-at-a-time should be converted to hours for administrative purposes. A vacation day will be ten (10) hours unless the remaining balance of vacation hours is less than ten (10) hours.

#### Personal days off

The Personal days off specified in Article 9, Section 9.09 will be eight (8) hours.

#### Holidays

An employee's work schedule during a holiday week shall normally be the same as though it were not a holiday week.

If the holiday falls on a scheduled day, and the employee is scheduled off, the Company will pay eight (8) hours of holiday pay at straight time. If the employee wishes to be paid the remaining two (2) hours, the employee may use available vacation *or* personal days off. If the employee does not wish to be paid, the time will be unpaid excused.

#### MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

#### **FOUR-TEN WORKWEEKS**

Employees who work the holiday will be paid as follows:

- Eight (8) hours straight time for the holiday;
- Time and one-half for each hour worked up to eight (8) hours;
- Straight time for time worked in excess of eight (8) hours;
- Overtime rules apply for time worked in excess of ten (10) hours in accordance with Article 10, Section 10.05 of the current Agreement.

If a holiday falls during an employee's scheduled vacation week; and if the holiday falls on a scheduled vacation day, the employee will be entitled to an additional eight (8) hours of vacation time. If the holiday falls on a non-scheduled day, the employee will receive eight (8) hours of holiday pay at straight time.

#### Other Time Off

Paid absence time will be granted in accordance with Article 9, section 9.15. An employee who is eligible for absence payments will receive ten (10) hours of pay if the employee is sick on a scheduled ten-hour (10) day, unless the remaining balance of paid absence time is less than ten (10) hours.

# MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT NATIONAL TRANSFER PLAN (NTP)

The Company agrees to modify the current external job posting system to provide for employees who chose to participate in the attached National Transfer Plan as an IMF or CSE participant as follows:

- Positions will advertise in the system for a minimum of seven (7) calendar days
- Employees will have the ability to indicate their interest in the position as an IMF or CSE candidate via the online system
- The system will be accessible to employees from both inside and outside of the AT&T firewall.
- Employees will have the ability to contact the regional employment office to determine the status of a position for which they indicated interest.

The parties to this agreement further agree that if during subsequent Core Collective Bargaining or through other agreement the National Transfer Plan is modified or terminated, then such changes to the National Transfer Plan will also apply to this AT&T Services, Inc. bargaining unit (NIC).

The parties to this agreement further agree that IMF Section 5 and CSE Section 9 of the NTP shall not apply to employees transferring to this AT&T Services, Inc. bargaining unit (NIC); instead, employees otherwise covered by those sections shall be covered by IMF Section 7 or CSE Section 11, as applicable.

The parties to this agreement further agree to participate with those AT&T affiliate companies that may be added from time to time to the National Transfer Plan as participants as a result of collective bargaining or other agreements between CWA and an AT&T affiliate company.

In response to the CWA's concern for its members' employment security and its expressed interest in removing impediments to movement between various AT&T Companies identified in the attachments to this Memorandum, the Company agrees to extend the Intersubsidiary Movement (IMF) process and the CWA Surplus Exchange (CSE) process with the following modifications:

#### IMF:

- 1. Mobility company for the bargaining units listed below will be added to the list of participating companies (Attachment A)
  - Mobility Bargaining Units
    - o Mobility District 3
    - o Mobility Districts 1, 2, 4, 7, 9, 13
    - o Mobility District 6
- Eligible employees will receive priority placement before external hires after regional contract processes for any bargaining unit job for which they qualify. The qualification criteria utilized will be the same qualification criteria utilized for the regional contractual processes.
- 3. In situations where there are equally qualified employees eligible and interested in the same position at the receiving Company, eligible employees will be offered the position in order of seniority. If needed, the tie breaker for employees with the same seniority will be the last four digits of their social security number with the higher number being the more senior.
- 4. When a bargained-for employee moves among bargaining units of the Company covered by this Memorandum of Agreement treatment of vacation time, the Designated Holiday (DH), Floating Holidays (FHs), and Excused Work Days (EWDs) or their equivalent (covered time) will be treated as follows:
  - A covered employee will be eligible for covered time for the current vacation year at the new entity based on the existing labor agreements at that entity. Any covered time already taken at the former entity will be deducted from equivalent covered time for which the employee is eligible at the new entity; the remaining covered time will be scheduled at the new entity subject to needs of the business.
  - Covered time carried over from the prior vacation year must be disposed of, i.e., paid in lieu of or taken at the former entity.
  - In no case will an employee's movement from one entity to another result in the double payment for covered time.
- 5. Employees who have held the Premises Technician job title, or any job title in an agreement or appendix to an agreement that provides for the terms and conditions of employment for Premises Technicians ("Premises Technician Agreements"), are eligible for IMF, but shall be treated as provided in this paragraph. Any employee who has ever held a position in a Premises Technician Agreement will be treated by any receiving company that is party to this IMF agreement and that also is party to a Premises Technician Agreement as if they were received from their own Premises Technician Agreement for all purposes. If the receiving company does not have a Premises Technician Agreement, then employees transferring to that company shall

receive the benefits applicable to other bargained-for employees with similar service in the receiving company, except for pension and post-retirement medical and dental benefits; instead, 1) such employees shall participate in the Bargained Cash Balance Program 2 and 2) if such employee meets the eligibility requirements for post-retirement benefits upon termination, the former employee will pay contributions equal to 50% of the total cost of coverage for post-retirement medical and dental coverage if the former employee is not Medicare eligible and will not be eligible for medical or dental post-retirement coverage if Medicare eligible.

- 6. Employees selected to fill openings in accordance with terms outlined above, will have their Term of Employment (TOE, which was previously known as Net Credited Service or NCS) or Seniority at the departing company recognized by the receiving Company's pension plan or program, subject to the receiving Company's service bridging rules. However where pensions are applicable, the TOE or Seniority will be recognized by the receiving company's pension program only for vesting, participation and eligibility service purposes, but not pension credit or accrual purposes. Further, the service performed at the receiving company will be counted in the departing company's pension plan or program, but only for vesting, participation and eligibility purposes (not for pension credit purposes). In no event will a period of service count as pension credit or accrual service in more than one AT&T pension plan or program (in other words, no double counting of service for pension credit or accrual purposes).
- 7. Unless expressly provided to the contrary by the Benefits Agreement in the Core Collective Bargaining Agreement, employees transferring to companies under this Agreement will receive active benefits and any post-retirement benefits under the benefit plans or programs and subject to the terms of the contractual Benefits provisions of the receiving company.

#### CSE:

- 1. Mobility company for the bargaining units listed below will be added to the list of participating companies (Attachment B)
  - Mobility Bargaining Units
    - Mobility District 3
    - o Mobility Districts 1, 2, 4, 7, 9, 13
    - o Mobility District 6
- 2. Surplus employees who express interest in available positions in participating companies will receive priority placement before external hires after regional contract processes for any bargaining unit job for which he/she qualifies. The qualification criteria utilized will be the same qualification criteria utilized for the regional contractual processes.
- 3. Employees who are declared surplus and subsequently involuntarily laid off who express interest in available positions in participating companies will receive priority placement before external hires after regional contract processes for any bargaining unit job for which he/she qualifies for a period of twelve (12) months following their involuntary lay off. The qualification criteria utilized will be the same qualification criteria utilized for the regional contractual processes.
- 4. In situations where there are equally qualified employees eligible and interested in the same position at the receiving Company, eligible employees will be offered the

position in order of seniority. If needed, the tie breaker for employees with the same seniority will be the last four digits of their social security number with the higher number being the more senior.

- 5. Any CWA-represented regular employee covered by a CWA Labor Agreement held by a participating company whose work is moving from that company to another participating company may be offered the opportunity to follow their work. Such offer will be subject to the need for additional employees at the receiving Company and all applicable qualifications and selection criteria at the receiving Company. Employees who select this option in lieu of any severance payment and who are placed at and report to, the receiving Company, will receive payment for Relocation Allowance per the applicable terms and conditions of the collective bargaining agreement at their former Company. This Relocation Allowance will be paid when 1) the employee relocates his/her home residence as a result of following the work; and 2) the employee's new place of reporting is fifty (50) miles or greater road miles by the most direct route farther from their residence than was the old report location.
- 6. Any CWA-represented regular employee covered by a CWA Labor Agreement held by a participating company who becomes surplus and is offered a job, through the CSE process, in another participating company, will receive payment for Relocation Allowance per the applicable terms and conditions of the collective bargaining agreement at their former Company. Employees who accept a job offer in lieu of any severance payment and who are placed at and report to, the new location will receive payment for this Relocation Allowance when 1) the employee relocates his/her home residence; and 2) the employee's new place of reporting is fifty (50) miles or greater road miles by the most direct route farther from their residence than was the old report location.
- 7. When a bargained-for employee moves to another bargaining unit of the Company covered by this Memorandum of Agreement treatment of vacation time, the Designated Holiday (DH), Floating Holidays (FHs), and Excused Work Days (EWDs) or their equivalent (covered time) will be treated as follows:
  - A covered employee will be eligible for covered time for the current vacation year at the new entity based on the existing labor agreements at that entity. Any covered time already taken at the former entity will be deducted from equivalent covered time for which the employee is eligible at the new entity; the remaining covered time will be scheduled at the new entity subject to needs of the business.
  - Covered time carried over from the prior vacation year must be disposed of, i.e., paid in lieu of or taken at the former entity.
  - In no case will an employee's movement from one entity to another result in the double payment for covered time.

- 8. Employees who have held the Premises Technician job title or any job title in an agreement or appendix to an agreement that provides for the terms and conditions of employment for Premises Technicians ("Premises Technician Agreements"), are eligible for CSE, but shall be treated as provided in this paragraph. Any employee who has ever held a position in a Premises Technician Agreement will be treated by any receiving company that is party to this CSE agreement and that also is party to a Premises Technician Agreement as if they were received from their own Premises Technician Agreement for all purposes. If the receiving company does not have a Premises Technician Agreement, then employees transferring to that company shall receive the benefits applicable to other bargained-for employees with similar service in the receiving company, except for pension and post-retirement medical and dental benefits; instead, 1) such employees shall participate in the Bargained Cash Balance Program 2 and 2) if such employee meets the eligibility requirements for postretirement benefits upon termination, the former employee will pay contributions equal to 50% of the total cost of coverage for post-retirement medical and dental coverage if the former employee is not Medicare eligible and will not be eligible for medical or dental post-retirement coverage if Medicare eligible.
- 9. Employees selected to fill openings in accordance with terms outlined above, will have their Term of Employment (TOE, which was previously known as Net Credit Service or NCS) or Seniority at the departing company recognized by the receiving Company's pension plan or program, subject to the receiving Company's service bridging rules. However, the TOE or Seniority will be recognized by the receiving company's pension program only for vesting, participation and eligibility service purposes, but not pension credit or accrual purposes. Further, the service performed at the receiving company will be counted in the departing company's pension plan or program, but only for vesting, participation and eligibility purposes (not for pension credit purposes). In no event will a period of service count as pension credit or accrual service in more than one AT&T pension plan or program (in other words, no double counting of service for pension credit or accrual purposes).
- 10. Unless expressly provided to the contrary by the Benefits Agreement in the Core Collective Bargaining Agreement, employees transferring to companies under this Agreement will receive active benefits and any post-retirement benefits under the benefit plans or programs and subject to the terms of the contractual Benefits provisions of the receiving company.

#### Order of Consideration:

Job offers made under IMF or CSE will follow the order of consideration below after regional contract processes for any bargaining unit job for which he/she qualifies.

- (1) Surplus employee currently on the payroll and surplus employees involuntarily laid off within the last twelve (12) months
- (2) Current employee using the IMF process

For both IMF and CSE, the Union agrees that it will not seek to alter any existing bargaining units in any AT&T Company on the basis of any movement or transfer of employees between said companies as a result of this Agreement. Further, the Union will not, on the basis of this Agreement or change in operations or practices made by Participating Companies as a result of this Agreement in any pleading, petition, complaint or proceeding before the National

Labor Relations Board, an arbitrator or panel of arbitrators, or any court, assert, claim, charge or allege that such companies are a single or joint employer or enterprise, alter egos, accretions or successors of one another, or that any bargaining units of said entities represented by or sought to be represented by the Union are a single bargaining unit, or are or should be otherwise altered in their scope or composition. This commitment on the part of the Union will survive the expiration of this Memorandum, unless and until such time as this commitment is terminated by the mutual written agreement of the parties.

This Agreement shall be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedures of the affected employee's collective bargaining agreement.

#### Attachment A

### CURRENT PARTICIPATING COMPANIES COVERED BY INTERSUBSIDIARY MOVEMENT

Ameritech Services, Inc.

AT&T Billing Southeast, Inc.

AT&T Corp.

AT&T Laboratories, Inc.

AT&T Mobility, LLC

AT&T Operations, Inc.

AT&T Services, Inc.

BellSouth Communication Systems, LLC

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc., LLC

Illinois Bell Telephone Company

Indiana Bell Telephone Company

Michigan Bell Telephone Company

Nevada Bell Telephone Company

The Ohio Bell Telephone Company

Pacific Bell Telephone Company

SBC Global Services, Inc. (Midwest, West Region)

SBC Internet Services, Inc.

SNET Diversified Group, Inc.

Southern New England Telephone

Southwestern Bell Telephone Company

TC Systems, Inc.

TCG Carolinas

TCG New Jersey

TCG New Jersey, Inc.

TCG Rhode Island

TCG Services, Inc.

Teleport Telecommunications New York

Wisconsin Bell Telephone Company

#### **Attachment B**

### CURRENT PARTICIPATING COMPANIES COVERED BY CWA SURPLUS EXCHANGE

Ameritech Services, Inc.

AT&T Billing Southeast, Inc.

AT&T Corp.

AT&T Laboratories, Inc.

AT&T Mobility, LLC

AT&T Operations, Inc.

AT&T Services, Inc.

BellSouth Communication Systems, LLC

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc., LLC

Illinois Bell Telephone Company

Indiana Bell Telephone Company

Michigan Bell Telephone Company

Nevada Bell Telephone Company

The Ohio Bell Telephone Company

Pacific Bell Telephone Company

SBC Global Services, Inc. (Midwest, West Region)

SBC Internet Services, Inc.

SNET Diversified Group, Inc.

Southern New England Telephone

Southwestern Bell Telephone Company

TC Systems, Inc.

**TCG Carolinas** 

TCG New Jersey

TCG New Jersey, Inc.

TCG Rhode Island

TCG Services, Inc.

Teleport Telecommunications New York

Wisconsin Bell Telephone Company

#### **SUCCESS SHARING PLAN (SSP)**

The Company and the Communications Workers of America (Union) agree to the following concerning the Success Sharing Plan (SSP) for all titles:

Eligible employees may receive annual lump sum cash payments based on AT&T stock price appreciation and AT&T dividend rate.

#### **Plan Components**

#### 1. Success Units

Employees will be awarded 150 success units at the beginning of each award year (October 1, 2013, October 1, 2014 and October 1, 2015). Those success units will only be valid for that award year and will not carryover to the next award year. A success unit is only used as a multiplier in the payout calculation and is not a share of stock nor does it have any other value.

#### 2. <u>Determining Award Value</u>

| Award Year          | Beginning Award Value   | Ending Award Value         |
|---------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|
| 2014                | October 1, 2013 closing | September 30, 2014 closing |
| (October 1, 2013 to | AT&T stock price        | AT&T stock price           |
| September 30, 2014) |                         |                            |
| 2015                | October 1, 2014 closing | September 30, 2015 closing |
| (October 1, 2014 to | AT&T stock price        | AT&T stock price           |
| September 30, 2015) |                         |                            |
| 2016                | October 1, 2015 closing | September 30, 2016 closing |
| (October 1, 2015 to | AT&T stock price        | AT&T stock price           |
| September 30, 2016) |                         |                            |

The stock price used in establishing the award value will be the closing AT&T stock price on the New York Stock Exchange. The award value will be adjusted proportionally to reflect any stock split.

#### 3. Determining Dividend Rate Value

Each Award Year payout will include a dividend rate value. This value will be determined by adding each AT&T declared quarterly dividend during the award year and multiplying this total by 150 success units.

#### **Quarterly Dividend Rates:**

| Award Year | Quarters   |
|------------|--|
| 2014       | December 2013, March 2014, June 2014, September 2014 |
| 2015       | December 2014, March 2015, June 2015, September 2015 |
| 2016       | December 2015, March 2016, June 2016, September 2016 |

#### 4. Payout

Employees will receive a total payout based on the difference between the ending award value and the beginning award value for the award year times 150 success units plus the dividend rate value. For example:

#### **Stock Appreciation Value:**

Beginning award value – October 1, 2013 closing AT&T stock price \$30.00 Ending award value – September 30, 2014 closing AT&T stock price \$35.00 Payout –  $$35 - $30 = $5 \times 150$  success units = \$750.00

#### **Dividend Rate Value:**

December 31, 2013 dividend \$.45

March 31, 2014 dividend \$.45

June 30, 2014 dividend \$.45

September 30, 2014 dividend \$.45

Total Dividend \$1.80

Payout - \$1.80 x 150 success units = \$270.00

#### **Total Payout**

\$750.00 stock appreciation value + \$270.00 dividend rate value = \$1,020.00

Payment of the award will be made as soon as practicable after the award year and will normally occur the payday of the last full pay period in November. An overtime true-up will be paid in accordance with applicable Federal and/or State laws.

#### **Eligibility**

Employees eligible for payments as described above are those employees who are on the payroll on both the beginning and ending dates of the award year and who work for a minimum of three (3) months within the award year in a position covered by this Collective Bargaining Agreement. Eligible employees who are on approved leaves of absence or short-term disability absence and meet the other eligibility requirements on the ending date of the award year shall receive a payment, provided they return to duty on or before December 31 of the year in which the payment is made.

An eligible employee who transfers between AT&T Companies participating in the SSP will be eligible to receive a payout under the terms of the SSP applicable to the employee's current bargaining unit at the time of a payout, so long as the combined service in both AT&T Companies satisfies the above eligibility provisions.

#### **Part-Time Employees**

Eligible part-time employees will receive prorated payments based on actual hours worked during the prior calendar quarter on the ending date of the award year.

#### **Benefits Treatment**

SSP payments will be recognized as eligible compensation under the following benefit plans:

- Medical
- Life Insurance
- Pension
- Savings Plan

#### **Taxes, Personal Allotments**

Payments are subject to state and local taxes, Federal Income Tax, Social Security Tax, Medicare Tax, and any state disability deductions at the time of payment. Union dues will be deducted at the same rate as they are deducted for wages. Employees with 401(k) pre-tax elections will not have State or Federal Income Taxes deducted from that portion.

Personal allotments such as United Way contributions will not be made.

#### **Dispute Resolution**

The Company determinations under this plan shall be final and binding. The Union may present grievances relating to matters covered by the SSP, but neither the plan nor its administration shall be subject to arbitration.

#### MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT 2013 NATIONAL INTERNET CONTRACT

#### **WAGE CREDIT**

The Company and the Union agree to the following regarding wages for employees who are hired into the 2013 National Internet Contract or who move to the 2013 National Internet Contract via the National Transfer Plan:

- Newly hired employees will normally begin employment at the minimum step of the wage schedule for their job title except that the Company, for prior training or experience may place newly hired employees on any step higher than the minimum step.
- If the Company hires a Customer Assistant(s) at a rate of pay higher than the minimum step due to Tight Labor Market Conditions, it will abide by the Tight Labor Market Wage Credit Guidelines of the AT&T Wage Credit and Wage Treatment Policy as determined by the Company at its discretion.
- New employees who move from another AT&T subsidiary into a position covered by the 2013 National Internet Contract will be placed on the wage step of the wage schedule with a wage rate that is closest to but not lower than the employee's current base wage rate at the subsidiary. But, under no circumstance, will any new employee be paid at a rate higher than the top step of the wage schedule for the title in the National Internet Contract.

This agreement is effective upon signing and will terminate with the Conclusion Article (Article 17) of the 2013 National Internet Contract.

# MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT PERSONNEL RECORDS

Once in each year (and more frequently in unique circumstances where the employee so requests and the Company agrees), employees shall, upon their request, inspect their personnel records in accordance with the Company's practices concerning inspection of personnel and/or medical records. Unless required otherwise by law, under normal circumstances, the opportunity to inspect personnel records will be provided within thirty (30) calendar days of the Company's receipt of the written request to do so.

The Company shall provide an employee with a copy of each written notice of disciplinary action within a reasonable period.

# MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT STRATEGIC ALLIANCE COMMITTEE

In the spirit of partnership and in an effort to further strengthen open communication between the parties to the NIC agreement about issues which may affect employees covered by the NIC agreement, AT&T Services, Inc. and the Communications Workers of America agree to institute a national Strategic Alliance Committee in 2014.

The purpose of the committee will be to discuss the needs of the business supported by NIC bargaining unit employees and provide a forum for the Union to discuss various issues with leaders of this business.

The Strategic Alliance Committee will be comprised of two (2) representatives of the National Union, and an equal number of Company representatives, one of whom will be at the fifth level of management or above.

The Strategic Alliance Committee will meet once a year or, to the extent agreed by the parties, more often. The meetings will be conducted via conference call or telepresence unless otherwise mutually agreed.

The formation of the Strategic Alliance Committee will be conditioned upon ratification of the 2013 NIC Agreement.

#### PRE-2013 MEMORANDA OF AGREEMENTS EXTENDED

For the life of the 2013 agreement between AT&T Services, Inc and the Communications Workers of America ("National Internet Contract"), the following Memoranda of Agreement are in effect in accordance with their terms upon ratification of the 2013 Agreement regardless of the termination/expiration date set forth in any such Memorandum of Agreement.

| CWA Nett Academy Training Program  |
|--|
| SBC Internet Services – Subcontracting   |
| Subcontracting   |
| Uniform Services Leave of Absence – Operation Enduring Freedom/Operation Iraqi |
| Freedom  |
| Union Orientation  |
| Work/Family Funding  |
| Working Relations Committee  |
| Addendum to the Working Relations Committee (WRC)                              |

#### **CWA NETT ACADEMY TRAINING PROGRAM**

July 18, 2010

Bill Bates National Telecom Director Communications Workers of America – National 501 3<sup>rd</sup> Street NW Washington, DC 20001

Donna Bentley Staff Representative Communications Workers of America – District 6 1349 Empire Central, Suite 610 Dallas, TX 75247

Re: CWA Nett Academy Training Program

Dear Bill and Donna:

During 2010 bargaining you requested that the Company promote the CWA Nett Academy training program. This is to inform you that the Company agrees to promote the CWA Nett Academy training program.

Please contact me with any questions.

Sincerely,

/s/Doug Flores /s/Rob Zurovec
Executive Director Executive Director
Labor Relations Labor Relations

Effective Date/Language: With ratification

Termination Date/Language: With expiration of the 2010 Collective Bargaining

Agreements

**Applies to:** AT&T Internet Services

#### **SUBCONTRACTING**

July 31, 2002

William E. Quirk
Assistant to the Vice President
District 9
Communications Workers of America
2870 Gateway Oaks Drive Suite 100
Sacramento, CA 95833

RE: SBC Internet Services - Subcontracting

Dear Bill:

As we have discussed during our negotiations for the SBC Internet Services Contract, in making decisions regarding contracting of work, it is the Company's objective to consider carefully the interests of both the customer and employee along with all other considerations essential to the management of the business in a highly competitive and dynamic environment. While the Company believes it is in its best interests to utilize its own employees, the Company does use contractors, as it deems necessary in order to respond to a highly unpredictable marketplace. For various reasons where the needs of the business require, the Company may subcontract bargaining unit work.

| Sincerely,      |  |  |
|-----------------|--|--|
|                 |  |  |
|                 |  |  |
|                 |  |  |
|                 |  |  |
| /s/Sue Crutcher |  |  |

#### **SUBCONTRACTING**

July 18, 2010

Bill Bates
National Telecom Director
Communications Workers of America – National
501 3<sup>rd</sup> Street NW
Washington, DC 20001

Donna Bentley Staff Representative Communications Workers of America – District 6 1349 Empire Central, Suite 610 Dallas, TX 75247

Re: Subcontracting

Dear Bill and Donna:

During 2010 bargaining you raised an issue regarding the subcontracting of work also performed by employees handling Tier 2 DSL and Tier 2 U-verse work. In response to this issue, and as a supplement to the Working Relations Committee, the Company agrees to have designated representatives meet with one Union representative twice a year in Richardson, Texas, to discuss Company subcontracting relating to work also performed by Tier 2 employees described above.

Sincerely,

/s/Doug Flores /s/Rob Zurovec
Executive Director Executive Director
Labor Relations Labor Relations

Effective Date/Language: With ratification

Termination Date/Language: With expiration of the 2010 Collective Bargaining

Agreements

Applies to: AT&T Internet Services

District 6

#### **MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT**

### **UNIFORM SERVICES LEAVE OF ABSENCE -**OPERATION ENDURING FREEDOM/OPERATION IRAQI FREEDOM

This confirms our understanding regarding the Uniform Services Leave of Absence for employees who are called up for active military service due to the September 14, 2001 Presidential Executive Order – Operation Enduring Freedom/Operation Iraqi Freedom.

The following change will be effective for employees who are/were called for involuntary active duty as a result of Presidential Executive Order - Operation Enduring Freedom and for such employees will supersede any agreements or policies concerning military pay allowances for employees entering active duty in the armed forces of the United States. Other terms of the existing Uniform Services Leave of Absence apply unchanged.

Employees on this leave will receive a pay differential (difference between the employee's military pay and his/her company pay, including any applicable shift differential), when military pay is less, for a total of thirty (30) months or period of active duty, whichever is shorter.

With ratification **Effective Date/Language:** 

**Termination Date/Language:** Completion of and/or cancellation of Executive Order -

Operation Enduring Freedom, upon mutual agreement of the parties or termination of the Collective Bargaining

Agreement, whichever occurs first.

AT&T Internet Services Applies to:

/s/Donna Bentley /s/Doug Flores

Staff Representative Executive Director - Labor Relations Communications Workers of America

/s/Bill Bates /s/Rob Zurovec

National Telecom Director Executive Director – Labor Relations

Communications Workers of America

# MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT UNION ORIENTATION

This Memorandum of Agreement confirms our understanding regarding allowing the Local Union time to meet with newly-hired employee(s) covered by the National Internet Contract.

When an employee is hired into a job title covered under the National Internet Contract, the appropriate Local Union President shall be notified in writing. Notification will include the employee's name, work location, report date, and the name of the designated manager to contact.

The Local Union will arrange with the designated manager to meet with newly-hired employee(s) for the purpose of furnishing them information about the Union. The meeting will be limited to a maximum of thirty (30) minutes and may be coupled with a relief or lunch period. Such orientation meetings shall not interfere with the operations of the Company or the use of space for which the space is intended. Time spent during the basic scheduled work period by the newly-hired employee(s) will be paid as time worked for that employee. One Local Union representative will be paid in accordance with Article 2, Section 2.04 for a maximum of thirty (30) minutes to meet with a newly hired employee(s) for Union orientation.

| Effective/date/language:   |  | Upon Ratification      |   |  |  |
|----------------------------|--|------------------------|---|--|--|
| Termination date/language: |  | •                      | With expiration of the 2007 Collective Bargaining Agreement |  |  |
| Applies to:                |  | AT&T Internet Services |   |  |  |
| Communi<br>Agreed:         | /s/Donna Bentley Staff Representative CWA District 6 | AT&T                   | /s/Doug Flores Executive Director Labor Relations           |  |  |
| Date:                      | 3/8/08   | Date:                  | 3/8/08  |  |  |

# MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT WORK/FAMILY FUNDING

This Memorandum of Agreement confirms our understanding that effective October 1, 2004 the Company will provide a new service to employees. The service will be an educational, resource and referral service that employees can access by calling a toll free number and/or accessing a website. The service will provide education and referrals for a range of family care and daily life needs, including child care, eldercare, adoption information, and education/academic issues.

| Effectiv            | ve Date:              | October 1, 2004   |                |                 |  |
|---------------------|-----------------------|---|----------------|-----------------|--|
| Termin              | ation Date:           | With expiration of the 2004 Collective Bargaining Agreement |                |                 |  |
| Coverage: S         |                       | SBC internet Services                                       |                |                 |  |
|                     |                       |   |                |                 |  |
| Commu               | ınications Workers of | America   | SBC Int        | ernet Services  |  |
| Agreed              | :                     |   | Agreed:        |                 |  |
|                     | /s/Val Afanasiev      |   |                | /s/Sue Crutcher |  |
| Staff Representativ |                       | <del>)</del>  | Vice President |                 |  |
|                     | CWA – District 9      |   |                | Labor Relations |  |
| Data:               | 8/4/04                |   | Date:          | 8/4/04          |  |

# MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT WORKING RELATIONS COMMITTEE (WRC)

This Memorandum of Agreement confirms our understanding that it would be beneficial to both parties to discuss broad concerns of mutual interest. In order to accomplish this goal, the Company and the Union agree to the following:

To establish a Working Relations Committee (WRC).

The WRC does not have the authority to formulate policy or enter into agreements that require collective bargaining. The WRC proceedings will not be used in lieu of the grievance or arbitration procedures nor will they be subject to the grievance and arbitration process.

The WRC will consist of no more than four (4) representatives designated by the Company and no more than four (4) representatives designated by the Union. Pay will be limited to four (4) Union representatives who will be paid in accordance with Section 2.04 of the current Collective Bargaining Agreement for attendance at WRC meetings. Additional Union or Company representatives may attend the meetings, as needed.

The WRC will meet on a quarterly basis, or more frequently upon mutual agreement of the parties, for the purpose of discussing whatever agenda either party may wish to present.

| Effective Date:   | With ratification   |   |  |
|---|---|---|--|
| Termination Date:   | In accordance with the Conclusion Article of the 2004 Collective Bargaining Agreement |   |  |
| overage: SBC Internet Services                                      |   |   |  |
| Communications Workers of   | America   | SBC Internet Services                                 |  |
| Agreed:/s/Val Afanasiev<br>Staff Representative<br>CWA – District 9 |   | Agreed:/s/Sue Crutcher Vice President Labor Relations |  |
| Date: 8/4/04  |   | Date: 8/4/04  |  |

# MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT ADDENDUM TO THE WORKING RELATIONS COMMITTEE (WRC)

During 2007 bargaining the Union raised several issues that both parties agree should be discussed in the Working Relations Committee (WRC) because of their importance and because of their unique impact in different work groups within the bargaining unit. These issues included:

- standards of performance;
- scheduling processes;
- mandatory overtime;
- transfer process

Both parties agree that in order to ensure that these matters are addressed the WRC will provide a joint status report to the bargaining chairs of the Union and the Company after each WRC meeting on the issues identified above. The status report will include any minutes of the discussion and the recommendations of the parties. Matters that require collective bargaining will be referred to the bargainers. One (1) additional Company representative and one (1) additional Union representative shall be designated to participate on the WRC.

| Effective/d                                | ate/language:  | Upon Ratific                          | Upon Ratification                                       |  |  |
|--|--|---------------------------------------|---|--|--|
| Termination date/language:                 |  | • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • | With expiration of this Collective Bargaining Agreement |  |  |
| Applies to:                                |  | AT&T Interr                           | net Services  |  |  |
| Communications Workers of America  Agreed: |  | AT&T Interr                           | AT&T Internet Services Agreed:                          |  |  |
| _  | /s/Donna Bentley<br>Staff Representative<br>CWA District 6 |                                       | /s/Doug Flores<br>Executive Director<br>Labor Relations |  |  |
| Date: _                                    | 3/8/08   | Date:                                 | 3/8/08  |  |  |